BORON TREATMENT INDUCES METABOLIC REPROGRAMMING IN HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA THROUGH SIRT3 ACTIVATION

by Berna Üstüner

Submitted to Graduate School of Natural and Applied Science in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Biotechnology

Yeditepe University 2015

BORON TREATMENT INDUCES METABOLIC REPROGRAMMING IN HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA THROUGH SIRT3 ACTIVATION

.....

APPROVED BY:

Assist. Prof. Hüseyin ÇİMEN (Thesis Supervisor)

Assoc. Prof. Dilek TELCİ

Prof. Dr. Zeynep Petek ÇAKAR

DATE OF APPROVAL:/2015

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deep gratitude and thanks to my supervisor Assist. Prof. Hüseyin Çimen for his effort, guidance, great patience, and engagement through the learning process of this master thesis.

I would also like to express my special appreciation to Assoc. Prof. Dilek Telci for her generosity in sharing both her laboratory and resources in regard to this research, and to Yeditepe University for funding provided to this study.

In addition, I would like to thank my laboratory members Ayca Zeynep Akülke, Eray Esendir, Hande Nayman, İnci Kurt for the useful comments and remarks and also my forthcoming friend Sevda Mert for her faith in me.

Finally, I would like to thank my father Bülent Metin Üstüner and my mother Yıldız Erdoğan for their endless and faithful support.

ABSTRACT

BORON TREATMENT INDUCES METABOLIC REPROGRAMMING IN HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA THROUGH SIRT3 ACTIVATION

Sirtuins are members of NAD⁺-dependent deacetylases and ADP ribosyltransferases, activated under stress conditions such as calorie restriction and starvation. Boron, mostly found in the form of boric acid (BA) or sodium borate (NaB), is known to bind NAD⁺. In this study, particularly the effect of NaB on hepatoma cell line, HEP3B was investigated by analyzing the proteins harvested from NaB-treated and serum-starved HEP3B cells. It was discovered that treatment of cells with NaB ($15 \mu g/ml$) led to a decrease in the overall proteome acetylation specifically in mitochondria, in the synthesis rate of oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) machinery subunits, in the amount of cellular reactive oxygen species (ROS), and in the proliferation rate of HEP3B cells. On the other hand, the cellular ratio of NAD⁺/NADH and deacetylase activity of mitochondrial sirtuin, SIRT3 showed an increase. The results of this study suggest a link between boron treatment and activation of SIRT3 by means of affecting the cellular metabolism. In the scope of this study, it is expected to pave the way for new findings uncovering the metabolic changes in HEP3B cells related to SIRT3 activity upon NaB treatment.

ÖZET

BOR UYGULAMASI, HEPATOSELÜLER KARSİNOMDA SIRT3 AKTİVASYONU YOLUYLA METABOLİK YENİDEN PROGRAMLAMAYA NEDEN OLUYOR

Sirtuinler, kalori kısıtlaması ve açlık gibi stres durumlarında etkinleşen NAD⁺-bağımlı deasetilaz ve ADP riboziltransferaz enzimleri üyeleridir. Çoğunlukla boric asit (BA) veya sodyum borat (NaB) formunda bulunan bor elementinin, NAD⁺'ye bağlandığı bilinmektedir. Bu çalışmada, özellikle NaB'nin karaciğer kanseri hücre hattı, HEP3B üzerindeki etkileri NaB uygulanan ve serum açısından yoksun bırakılan HEP3B hücrelerinden elde edilen proteinlerin analizi ile araştırılmıştır. Bu hücrelerde 15 µg/ml konsantrasyonunda NaB uygulamasının mitokondrideki genel proteom asetilasyonunda, oksidatif fosforilasyon mekanizmasında görevli alt birimlerin sentezlenme hızında, hücresel reaktif oksijen türlerinin seviyelerinde ve HEP3B hücrelerinin çoğalma hızında azalmaya yol açtığı bulunmuştur. Bunların yanısıra, hücresel NAD⁺/NADH oranında ve mitokondriyel sirtuin, SIRT3 deasetilaz aktivitesinde artış gözlemlenmiştir. Bu çalışmanın sonuçları, bor elementi uygulaması ve SIRT3 aktivasyonu arasında hücresel metabolizmayı etkilemek suretiyle bir ilişki ortaya koymaktadır. Bu çalışmanın, HEP3B hücrelerinde NaB uygulaması sonucu SIRT3 aktivitesine bağlı olarak metabolik değişimlerin ortaya çıkarılmasında yeni bulgulara zemin hazırlaması hedeflenmektedir.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
ÖZET	v
LIST OF FIGURES	viii
LIST OF SYMBOLS / ABBREVIATIONS	ix
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1. 1. Hepatocellular Carcinoma	1
1.2. Cancer Cells and The Warburg Effect	2
1.3. Reactive Oxygen Species and Mitochondria	2
1.4. Mitochondria and Cellular Energy Metabolisms	4
1. 5. Boron	5
1. 6. Acetylation of Histones as a Post Translational Modification	6
1.7. Mitochondrial Lysine Acetylation	7
1.8. Sirtuins and Lifespan Regulation	9
1. 8. 1. Nuclear Sirtuins	11
1. 8. 2. Cytoplasmic Sirtuins	12
1. 8. 3. Mitochondrial Sirtuins	12
1.9. Metabolic Reprogramming	16
1. 10. Caloric Restriction and Sirtuins	18
2. EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	19
2. 1. Cell Culture	19
2. 2. Boron Treatment	19
2. 3. Protein Amount Measurement	19
2.4. Mitochondrial Isolate Preparation	19

2. 5. Immunoblotting	20
2. 6. Intracellular NAD ⁺ / NADH Ratio Measurement	20
2. 7. Cell Viability Assay	21
2. 8. Cellular ROS Detection	21
2. 9. SIRT3 Activity Assay	22
2. 10. Statistical Analysis	22
3. RESULTS	23
3. 1. NaB treatment decreases proteome acetylation	23
3. 2. Cellular NAD ⁺ /NADH ratio is increased upon NaB treatment	28
3. 3. Mitochondrial proteins are deacetylated upon NaB treatment	28
3. 4. Protein synthesis is decreased in OXPHOS machinery upon NaB treatment	28
3. 5. NaB treatment reduced HEP3B cancer cell proliferation	34
3. 6. Cellular ROS levels are reduced upon NaB treatment	34
3. 7. NaB treatment enhanced SIRT3 deacetylase activity	34
4. DISCUSSION	38
5. FUTURE DIRECTIONS	43
REFERENCES	44

vii

LIST OF FIGURES

- Figure 1. 1. Reactive oxygen species and mitochondria
- Figure 1. 2. Acetylation of lysine as a post-translational modification
- Figure 1. 3. Sirtuins and lifespan regulation
- Figure 3. 1. NaB treatment is more effective compared to BA treatment
- Figure 3. 2. NaB treatment decreases proteome acetylation
- Figure 3. 3. Proteome acetylation significantly decreases upon 15 µg/ml NaB treatment
- Figure 3. 4. Cellular NAD⁺/ NADH ratio is increased upon NaB treatment
- Figure 3. 5. Mitochondria are isolated from whole cell lysates
- Figure 3. 6. Mitochondrial proteins are deacetylated upon NaB treatment
- Figure 3. 7. Protein synthesis is decreased in OXPHOS machinery upon NaB treatment
- Figure 3. 8. Protein synthesis is significantly decreased in CIV of OXPHOS machinery
- Figure 3. 9. NaB treatment reduced HEP3B cancer cell proliferation
- Figure 3. 10. Cellular ROS levels are reduced upon NaB treatment
- Figure 3. 11. Relative SIRT3 Activity is increased upon NaB treatment

LIST OF SYMBOLS / ABBREVIATIONS

ANT	Adenine nucleotide translocator
AceCS	Acetyl-CoA synthetase
Akt	Protein kinase B
AMPK	Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase
BA	Boric acid
CDK	Cyclin-dependent kinase
CPS	Carbamoyl phosphate synthetase
CypD	Cyclophilin-D
C-myc	A regulator gene that codes for a transcription factor
ETC	Electron transport chain
FOXO	Forkhead box protein
GDH	Glutamate dehydrogenase
Glut	Glucose transporter gene
G6P	Glucose-6-phosphate
GPX	Glutathione peroxidase
HAT	Histone acetyltransferase
HCC	Hepatocellular carcinoma
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HK	Hexokinase
HIF	Hypoxia inducing factor
IGF	Insulin-like growth factor
IMS	Inter-membrane space
IDH	Isocitrate dehydrogenase
КО	Knock-out
KAT	Lysine acetyltransferase
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
MPT	Mitochondrial permeability transition

MAC	Mitochondrial apoptosis-induced channel
MS	Mass spectroscopy
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
mPTP	Mitochondrial permeability transition pore
NAD	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (oxidized form)
NADH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (reduced form)
NaB	Sodium borate
NAM	Nicotinamide
NF-κB	Nuclear factor kappa B
NOR	Nuclear organizer region
NADP	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (oxidized form)
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (reduced form)
OXPHOS	Oxidative phosphorylation
OMM	Outer mitochondrial membrane
PPP	Pentose phosphate pathway
PCNA	Proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PTM	Post-translational modification
PGC	Proliferator-activated receptor gamma co-activator
PDK	Pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase
PDH	Pyruvate dehydrogenase
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
Ras	A protein superfamily of small GTPases
SIRT	Sirtuin protein
Sir2	Silent information regulator gene
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
COXII	Cytochrome c oxidase subunit 2
TCA	Tricarboxylic acid
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TIGAR	TP53-induced glycolysis regulator
UCP	Uncoupling protein

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Hepatocellular Carcinoma

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is a type of liver cancer, which is primarily caused by viral hepatitis B or C infections and alcohol-induced cirrhosis. Aflatoxin is the second most common cause of HCC, with hepatitis B virus (HBV) and hepatitis C virus (HCV) accounting for 70% of HCC cases worldwide [1-3]. Apart from these, heavy alcohol drinking, obesity, and diabetes increase the risk of HCC [4, 5]. This increase is considered to be related to metabolic alterations caused by enhanced hepatic activity [6]. Inherited disorders associated with deficiencies in iron absorption have also been shown to be linked with HCC [7].

HCC cases are especially high in Eastern and South-Eastern Asia and Middle and Western Africa [3]. Following an increase in the early 1990s, HCC related deaths decreased in areas with traditionally high mortality rates of southern Europe countries while an increase was observed in low mortality areas of Central and Northern Europe since 1994 [8]. According to microarray studies, molecular mechanisms leading to HCC are significantly different between HBV- and HCV-infected livers [9-12]. HBV uses a double-stranded DNA genome to integrate into the host genome. On the other hand, replication of an RNA virus in the cell cytoplasm is responsible for HCV infection [13]. Pathways related to immunity, cell cycle and RNA metabolism are especially enriched in HBV-induced HCC. Common alterations in several pathways also exist in HBV- and HCV-induced HCC such as those associated with protein metabolism, translation, glycolysis, OXPHOS, amino acid metabolism, and nucleotide metabolism [14].

A multistep progression is mostly observed in HCC, starting with hepatitis infection or cirrhosis, followed by the occurrence of precancerous lesions which eventually leads to the early HCC to the progressed HCC [2]. Early HCCs and progressed HCCs can be differentiated based on histological examinations. Small, nodular, and well-differentiated formations are observed in early HCCs, while poorly differentiated and distinct gross tumour formations are observed in progressed HCC [15, 16].

Liver transplantation, surgical resection, and radiofrequency ablation at an early tumor stage can provide 5-year survival rate in 70% of HCC patients [17]. However, given the best treatment outcomes considering survival, hepatic resection and liver transplantation mostly result with recurrence in 30% to 50% of cases [9, 18, 19].

1. 2. Cancer Cells and The Warburg Effect

Cancer cells mostly maintain higher rates of glycolysis by down-regulating their oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) machinery regardless of environmental oxygen concentrations. This situation is known as the Warburg effect. The decreased OXPHOS in cells displaying the Warburg effect is mostly associated with malfunctioning mitochondria [20], which is in turn related to the cellular energy metabolism, maintained by the NAD⁺/NADH ratio (Figure 1.1.) [21]. The increased glucose uptake related to Warburg effect not only serves as a source for ATP generation through tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle, but also as source for carbon and metabolites harnessed in the synthesis of macromolecules supporting cellular proliferation [22]. This is predominantly seen in the fast growing tumor cells [23] providing growth advantage over healthy cells as they become less exposed to the oxidative stress by avoiding high levels of ROS [24, 25].

1. 3. Reactive Oxygen Species and Mitochondria

ROS are a group of oxygen containing compounds resulting from the incomplete reduction of molecular oxygen in oxidation-reduction reactions, forming superoxide (O_2) [26]. The primary source of ROS generation is the cellular respiration in which Complex I and Complex III are the mostly involved respiratory complexes in this mechanism [27]. Low ratio of NAD⁺ / NADH also increases production of ROS. On the other hand, mitochondrial ROS is required for the proper functioning of biological processes such as signaling, adipocyte differentiation, insulin release, and hypoxic signaling [27-30]. However, the effects of ROS on cellular mechanisms depend on their concentrations produced. Enhanced ROS generation and accumulation are lethal for cells. This results in oxidative damage to the cellular components, nicks in DNA, malfunction in the DNA repair mechanism, elevated cell membrane permeability, induction of cell death, and lipid peroxidation [31-33]. Moreover, proteins are the most affected groups of compounds from ROS accumulation. Proteins, which are labile to functional impairments, get altered due to the increased production of ROS, which leads to detrimental changes in their threedimentional structure upon folding.



Figure 1.1. Reactive oxygen species and mitochondria. Reactions taking place through oxidative phosphorylation complexes (CI: NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase, CII:
Succinate dehydrogenase, CIII: Cytochrome *b-c1* complex, CIV: Cytochrome *c* oxidase, CV: ATP synthase, SOD: superoxide dismutase, GPX: glutathione peroxidase) [21].

Altered protein structures, in turn, can have severe impact on human health. Many cancer states are related to ROS accumulation. Enhanced generation of ROS significantly promotes tumor development and progression by altering protein functions that result in cellular proliferation, evasion of apoptosis, tissue invasion, and metastasis [25]. Superoxide (O_2^-) can directly react with the iron-sulfur clusters of several enzymes

involved in TCA cycle, leading to their deactivation [34, 35]. The proper functioning of antioxidant enzymes is essential for eliminating the harmful effects caused by the elevated levels of ROS. When ROS generation exceeds the capacity of antioxidant defense, mitochondria are the primary sites to be affected. Mitochondrial function is hampered, further leading to cancerous diseases [36]. It is important to point out that high levels of ROS are less deleterious in cancer cells than normal cells. Tumorigenic cells can induce new redox balances within their metabolisms. This permits cancer cells to increase their metabolic rate and proliferation while escaping free radical damage [25]. Given OXPHOS being the major ROS generating pathway, mitochondria in cancer cells are of great importance. Having a repair capacity much lower than that of nuclear DNA and lack of histones, mitochondrial DNA is much more prone to free radical damage [37-39]. Any damage in key cellular components might lead to severe consequences such as apoptosis [25]. The maintenance of mitochondrial potential and oxidative equilibrium controls apoptotic mechanisms and cell viability. Loss of structural integrity, disruption of OXPHOS machinery leads to the impairment of membrane potential, which is crucial for a proper mitochondrial function [40].

1.4. Mitochondria and Cellular Energy Metabolisms

Mitochondria pose a great impact on tumor cell survival by mediating apoptotic pathways [36]. For instance, decreased expression of p53 protects tumor cells from apoptosis through alterations in mitochondrial respiration [41]. An important apoptotic trigger is the induction of outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM) permeabilization. This can happen as a result of different mechanisms such as voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC) function or the formation of mitochondrial permeability transition (MPT) pore or mitochondrial apoptosis-induced channels (MACs) [42-44]. Glycolytic enzymes and hexokinases (HK), are upregulated and implicated in preventing the OMM permeabilization in tumor cells [36, 45]. HKI and HKII are especially important as they can directly bind to mitochondria and occupy the binding sites on OMM, that are specific for pro-apoptotic proteins, hence providing an apoptotic resistance [46, 47]. Stress-induced senescence is associated with an enhanced ROS generation, thus with oxidative damage [48, 49]. The activity of ROS scavengers are coupled to the balance between NADP and NADPH, which are generated in Pentose Phosphate Pathway (PPP). PPP branches from

glycolysis, and in order to synthesize macromolecules, cancer cells follow the PPP upon enhanced glycolysis. This metabolic shift is vital in terms of their apoptotic resistance [50-52]. Accordingly, by targeting metabolic mechanisms, it becomes possible to overcome this apoptotic inhibition observed in most cancer cells. When OXPHOS mechanism is restored, metabolic shifting can be achieved. This way, the balance between NADP and NADPH will be reconstituted, further recovering the activities of ROS scavengers. The proper functioning of OXPHOS will most importantly restore the ratio between NAD⁺ and NADH, indicating the elimination of harmful ROS generation. In light of the importance in reducing ROS levels to improve cellular antioxidant capacity, developing a treatment strategy involving compounds with healing properties seems plausible.

1.5. Boron

Boron is a highly beneficial trace element found in human body as well as in other animals and plants. It is widely distributed in nature and released by natural weathering processes; however, it is found only in compounds and in combinations with sodium and oxygen [53]. Following the discovery of boron deposits; sodium borate (NaB), also known as borax, initially became useful as an antiseptic and as an essential constituent of household products [54]. As a naturally occurring compound, NaB is refined through recrystallization [54]. With its refined forms such as borax decahydrate, borax pentahydrate, and anhydrous borax, Turkey is the major producer of boron products in the world [55]. The importance and essentiality of this element was perceived initially through plant studies back in 1920s [56]. As its role in maintaining the structural integrity in plants, beneficial roles of boron are also well established in animal studies. Playing a major role in bone health, boron is also involved in the modulation of synthesis and the release of steroid hormones [57], embryogenesis and most importantly immune defense. Boron is an active inducer of the immune system in humans and animals. Though not an antioxidant itself, it is able to strengthen tissue antioxidant defenses in animal systems, which are highly impaired in cancer [58, 59]. The immune induction mechanism of boron is not fully uncovered yet; however, recent studies on cancer cells have shown that boron treatment in fact helps to improve the biological and physiological state of cancer cells and increase the activities of antioxidant enzymes, such as glutathione, in cancerous diseases [60-62]. Boron is also shown to play a role in decreasing the serum biological markers related to diseases [63].

Boron treatment on rat models with fulminant hepatic failure (FHF) significantly decreases ROS production and the activity of FHF serum marker enzymes, which are severely altered in hepatic injury [60]. Another study on rat models with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) confirms the beneficial effects of boron treatment in liver pathology [63].

Boron treatment, in this study, was shown to decrease hepatic nodules that form focal lesions and inhibit tumor growth in rat hepatocytes. By down-regulating proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) which is only expressed in proliferating cells for mechanisms such as DNA synthesis, repair, cell cycle regulation, apoptosis, boron inhibited the tumor cell proliferation [64].

Boron binds to NAD^+ and $NADP^+$ through reactions involving the N group or hydroxyl groups on these pyridine nucleotides [59]. The binding between NaB and NAD^+ might significantly alter the intracellular NAD^+ / NADH ratio, which in turn, would affect the cellular ROS levels and SIRT3 activity in a stress-dependent manner.

1. 6. Acetylation of Histones as a Post Translational Modification

Genomic DNA is packaged into chromatin by both histone and non-histone proteins, which can either be acetylated or deacetylated. Acetylated histones are unbound to DNA and allow for the transcription processes while deacetylated histones bind tightly to DNA, restricting these processes [65]. Acetylation is the covalent addition of an acetyl group to a ε -lysine residue (Figure 1.2). This reaction alters the three-dimentional structure of a given protein by neutralizing its positive charge [66, 67]. Regions with ordered secondary structure are mostly the ideal sites for acetylation [68]. α -helical regions and depleted coils are abundant in calorie restriction-related acetyl sites [69]. Deacetylation of histones specifically at lysine residues results in the compaction of chromatin and repression of gene transcription. Peculiar lysine acetylation or the deregulation of this process is being related to cancer [70, 71]. It is especially implicated in the modulation of protein subcellular localization, protein stability, enzymatic activity, protein-protein interactions and gene expression [72, 73]. Proteomics studies demonstrate that metabolic reprogramming, which confers an advantage to cancer cells over normal cells by providing

more building blocks for their increased proliferation, is mediated mostly through PTMs [22, 74].



Figure 1.2. Acetylation of lysine as a post-translational modification. Mechanisms of acetylation and deacetylation reactions are depicted in diagram.

1.7. Mitochondrial Lysine Acetylation

Mitochondria are central in cellular structure for active regulation of cell signaling pathways, which is crucial for cellular homeostasis. Mitochondrial function is tightly controlled by Post-Translational Modifications (PTMs) [72, 75, 76]. Acetylation is a common PTM taking place in mitochondria, especially on proteins involved in metabolism [68, 77-79]. It occurs on the 'tail' domains of histones extending from the surface of chromatin polymer, allowing interactions with other proteins [80]. These interactions lead to the neutralization of the positive charges of proteins [81]. Caloric restriction and fasting regulate the acetylation levels of mitochondrial proteins, which are generally acetylated at multiple sites [68, 77]. A proteomics study conducted on fed and fasted mice liver

mitochondria revealed 277 acetylation sites on 133 proteins, some of them being unique to fed mice, from central metabolic pathways such as OXPHOS, TCA cycle, urea cycle and β -oxidation [77]. Mass Spectrometry (MS) based studies relate the acetylation of metabolic proteins such as enzymes of TCA cycle, fatty acid oxidation and OXPHOS pathway to metabolic stress [77, 78, 82]. The differences in amino acids favored in specific positions for protein acetylation suggests the presence of a unique mechanism taking place in mitochondria.

The most common and crucial type occurring within mitochondria is lysine-acetylation [68, 77]. The amount of lysine-acetylated proteins in mitochondria is more than that of phosphorylated proteins by three folds [83]. The majority of these proteins are acetylated at multiple sites. MS studies based on a comprehensive atlas recently revealed 65% of mitochondrial proteins to have at least one acetylation site that is identifiable [69]. Furthermore, higher number of unique acetylation sites were observed in SIRT3 KO mice fasted for twenty-four hours before tissue harvesting to maximize SIRT3 expression [73]. Among the mitochondrial proteins acetylated, most of them were found to be multiacetylated, with 61% baring at least two acetylated lysine sites. While 65% of the proteins involved in citric acid cycle were acetylated, specific mitochondrial pathways involved in acetyl-CoA production and utilization were also mostly acetylated [73]. Regulating the activities of major metabolic enzymes; lysine-acetylation, which is conserved among species, involves the competing activities of protein lysine acetyltransferases (KATs) and deacetylases [22, 78, 79].

Proteomic studies show that among 133 lysine-acetylated mitochondrial proteins, 91 of them were found to be involved in the metabolic processes and to be reversibly acetylated in response to calorie restriction [77]. Other acetylated proteins play important roles in chromatin remodelling, cell cycle, nuclear transport, actin nucleation and splicing [68]. Highly metabolic tissues such as liver bare the most of the acetylated mitochondrial proteins [83]. Proteins of mitochondrial oxidative metabolism are hyperacetylated in liver in response to high-fat diet, which in turn, decreases the activities of their respiratory chain complexes [84]. Liver from mice undergone a calorie-restricted diet revealed that most of the lysine-acetylated proteins were involved in metabolic or cellular processes and that 87% of these proteins were conserved in humans [73].

1.8. Sirtuins and Lifespan Regulation

There are mainly three mechanisms in mammalian systems that mediate lifespan, by regulating the cell stress responses. These major pathways are the mammalian target of Rapamycin (mTOR), insulin/insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and sirtuins [85]. Mammals have seven homologues of the silent information regulator gene, Sir2, which promotes longevity and exerts beneficial effects on disease conditions including cancer, neurological disorders and insulin sensitivity through activation upon calorie restriction and fasting [65, 85-87]. The redox-sensitive family of sirtuins regulates the expression of genes involved in stress response, energy metabolism and longevity by controlling the acetylation state of lysine residues on histones, transcription factors and transcriptional coactivators [88]. They catalyze the removal of acetyl groups from the side chain amino groups of lysine residues, in a reaction consuming NAD⁺ and generating nicotinamide (NAM) and 2'-O-acetyl-ADP-ribose [89] (Figure 1.3.)[90]. Sir2 catalytic core domain is conserved among seven mammalian sirtuins. The changeable amino- and carboxylterminal extensions, which mediate their catalytic activity, also designate their subcellular localization [91]. The conserved sirtuin core domain comprises amino acid residues essential for NAD⁺ binding [40].



Figure 1.3. Mechanism of ADP-ribosylation reaction. Sirtuins ADP-ribosylate the target protein by using NAD⁺ as a cofactor and release nicotinamide [90].

Initially discovered in yeast genome as silent information regulator, Sir2; silencing telomeres and rDNA, regulating aging processes and genomic integrity [92], Sir2 reduces the negative outcomes of ROS production by decreasing the hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) toxicity and by mediating the asymmetric segregation of oxidatively damaged proteins in the course of cell division in yeast [35]. Sirtuins are central in the direction and regulation

of diverse metabolic pathways such as energy homeostasis, energy sensing in mammals and tumor biological processes [93]. As cellular energy sensors, they are activated in response to stress conditions such as calorie-restriction and fasting. Through deacetylation mechanisms, sirtuins are shown to prevent carcinogenesis in some mammalian models such as mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs), mouse embryonic stem cells (MES) and HepG2 cells [88, 94-96]. Among the seven sirtuin homologues; SIRT1, SIRT2 and SIRT3 show the closest homology to yeast deacetylase, SIR2 [97]. SIRT1, SIRT6 and SIRT7 are localized to the nuclear compartment while SIRT2 functions in the cytoplasmic compartment and SIRT3, SIRT4, SIRT5 are localized to mitochondria [93, 97, 98].

1.8.1. Nuclear Sirtuins

SIRT1 exerts deacetylase activity on key histone residues involved in the mediation of transcription as well as on non-histone protein targets such as tumor antigen p53, Forkhead box proteins 1 and 3 (FOXO1, FOXO3), Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma co-activator 1 alpha (PGC-1 α) and Nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) [85]. Other vital roles of SIRT1 are DNA repair, muscle/fat differentiation, neurogenesis, mitochondrial biogenesis, glucose and insulin homeostasis, hormone secretion, all of which contribute to the longevity effects of calorie restriction [65, 85]. SIRT1 was shown to be effective in increasing lifespan in response to caloric restriction [35].

SIRT6 exhibits both NAD+-dependent deacetylation and mono-ADP ribosylation activity. Its expression was implicated with conditions related to aging. When overexpressed, SIRT6 promoted lifespan extension in male mice [85, 99]. Metabolic defects were observed in mice lacking SIRT6 and these mice developed age-related abnormalities when they reached to 2-3 weeks of age [100]. Being tightly bound to chromatin, SIRT6 is crucial in maintaining metabolic homeostasis through the regulation of DNA repair mechanism, glucose and lipid metabolism, resistance to oxidative stress, suppression of genomic instability and maintenance of telomeres, which relate its activity with conditions such as cancer and diabetes [101, 102]. SIRT6 in coordination with SIRT1, was known to promote a switch from glycolysis to fatty acid oxidation during acute inflammatory response. Toll-like Receptor 4 (TLR4) stimulation in human derived acute monocytic leukemia cells,

THP-1, showed that SIRT6 acts to down-regulated glycolysis by enabling a switch, while SIRT1 supported the activation of fatty acid oxidation pathway [103].

The other sirtuin homolog found in the nuclear compartment of mitochondria is SIRT7. SIRT7 is the only sirtuin localized in the nucleoli and it is known to participate in the regulation of ribosomal gene (rDNA) and rRNA transcription processes [100, 104]. Nuclear compartment of mitochondria is crucial in being the center of ribosomal biogenesis involving processes such as the rDNA transcription and the assembly of rRNAs with ribosomal proteins [105]. These ribosomal processes are of great importance for mammalian cells, since they are directly affected by the expression of rRNA synthesis, which is altered by aging, tumor formation, cellular proliferation and also calorie restriction [106-108]. SIRT7 was found to be expressed in rDNA transcription sites during cell cycle and by means of its interaction with a rDNA transcription factor, Upstream Binding Factor (UBF), it becomes associated with Nuclear Organizer Regions (NORs) during mitosis [100]. This way, SIRT7 activated the rDNA transcription [100, 104]. SIRT7 is mostly expressed in metabolically active tissues like the liver and it directly interacts with RNA Polymerase I (RNA Pol I) [104]. During mitosis, rDNA transcription could be repressed by the cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) 1-cyclin B pathway due to the phosphorylation of RNA Pol I machinery components. This repression could be reversed by the dephosphorylation [109, 110]. SIRT7 was found to be phosphorylated in HeLa cells during mitosis via the CDK 1-cyclin B pathway and its activation was found to be essential to stimulate rDNA transcription when exiting mitosis [100].

1.8.2. Cytoplasmic Sirtuins

SIRT2 is another sirtuin homologue that plays role in neurogenesis. Apart from deacetylating histones, α -tubulin and NF- κ B, it is essential for myelination and regulation of microglia-induced neurotoxicity and microglial survival [111].

1.8.3. Mitochondrial Sirtuins

Mitochondrial sirtuins are small and range from 30-40kDa. They are of major importance in linking PTMs and mitochondrial homeostasis and are crucial in the regulation of cell signaling, apoptosis, metabolism, ATP production, core proteins of Electron Transport Chain (ETC) and of key enzymes of the acetate cycle [40, 112-114]. Sirtuins are considered to be the central protein deacetylases in mitochondria, owing to the fact that NAD⁺-independent protein deacetylase activity is absent in mitochondria according to studies carried out with histone peptide as a substrate [115].

The ADP ribosyltransferase SIRT4 is known to down-regulate the insulin secretion by inhibiting the Glutamate Dehydrogenase (GDH) activity [116]. The absence of SIRT4 activity leads to increased insulin secretion [116]. Also, SIRT4 provides substrate for ATP synthase by binding the adenine nucleotide trans-locator (ANT) [117].

Sirt5 gene comprises multiple repetitive elements. The fact that this gene is located in a chromosomal region related to malignant diseases suggests a role for SIRT5 in the the formation of chromosomal breaks [118]. SIRT5 deacetylates the mitochondrial intermembrane space (IMS) protein, cytochrome c, which is a crucial player in oxidative metabolism [119]. This deacetylation seems possible in the light of experiments showing import of SIRT5 both into matrix and IMS of mitochondria [119]. SIRT5 activates carbamoyl phosphate synthetase (CPS1), an essential enzyme catalyzing the rate-limiting first step of urea cycle for the removal of ammonia [112] and prevents hyperammonanemia by deacetylating the urea cycle enzymes upon fasting [120].

Having the most robust mitochondrial deacetylase activity, SIRT3 is the primary regulator of lysine-acetylation in mitochondria [121]. SIRT3 is initially translated as an inactive precursor in the cytoplasm. It is then imported to the mitochondria, where it is proteolytically cleaved, leading to its activation [72]. Full protein deacetylase activity of the SIRT3 requires the cleavage of SIRT3 peptide from the precursor protein at the N-terminus upon import into mitochondria [115]. Arg99 and Arg100, which are conserved among species, are the two residues necessary for this cleavage [115, 122]. By acting as a tumor suppressor, SIRT3 regulates longevity in humans and its absence was implicated in tumor progression in cancer cells in a ROS-dependent manner [25]. Protein hyperacetylation in mitochondria was observed in the absence of SIRT3 is pivotal in cell survival as it controls the formation and opening of mitochondrial permeability transition

pore (mPTP) through deacetylation of a key pore component, Cyclophilin-D (CypD) [124]. CypD deacetylation catalyzed by SIRT3 resulted in the detachment of Hexokinase II (HKII) from mitochondria. As a mediator of mPTP, HKII directs cell metabolism towards increased rates of glycolysis with a concurrent decrease in OXPHOS rates when bound to mitochondria [124]. By increasing LDH concentration in culture medium and leading to cellular membrane damage in HCC cells, Sirt3 overexpression triggered apoptosis in HepG2 cells [125].

Mitochondrial proton gradient, which occurs as a result of mitochondrial respiratory chain activity, is also crucial in the regulation of cancer cell metabolism. The inactivation of ATP synthesis dependent on mitochondrial proton gradient, referred to as the mitochondrial uncoupling, is controlled by the uncoupling proteins (UCPs) [126, 127]. Mitochondrial uncoupling provides metabolic shifting, allowing the utilization of non-glucose carbon sources in order to maintain the mitochondrial activity [128, 129]. This shortage of glucose required for OXPHOS contributes to metabolic shift towards the enhanced glycolysis by cancer cells [130-132]. SIRT3 was known to be required for the expression of uncoupling protein UCP1.

Shift away from liver glycolysis through SIRT3 activation under calorie restriction did not only increase respiration for ATP synthesis, but also for the conversion of amino acids into glucose and urea [133].

SIRT3 plays a role in reducing age-associated oxidative damage to macromolecules and the mitochondrial glutathione antioxidant defense system is regulated by SIRT3 [134]. Two direct mechanisms, namely Isocitrate Dehydrogenase 2 (IDH2) and Superoxide Dismutase 2 (SOD2), relate SIRT3 to decreased ROS production. IDH activity generates NADPH from NADP⁺ by catalyzing the conversion of isocitrate to α -ketoglutarate in citric acid cycle taking place in mitochondria [124]. IDH2 deacetylation by SIRT3 increases its activity, enhancing the glutathione antioxidant defense system [124, 135]. Calorie restriction showed to be effective in decreasing IDH2 acetylation in the liver of wild-type mice while this effect was absent in SIRT3 KO mice [124]. SOD2 mutations are known to lead to human cancers [136]. Independent studies linked the prevention of ROS-mediated oxidative damage to SOD2 deacetylation by SIRT3 [137-139].

Two important enzymes having regulatory functions in mitochondrial metabolism, acetyl-CoA synthetase 2 (AceCS2) and GDH, are direct substrates of SIRT3. AceCS2 is responsible for converting acetate into acetyl-CoA to be used in the citric acid cycle [113]. It is activated through deacetylation and localizes to mitochondria. Under conditions of low nutrient availability and calorie restriction, AceCS2 enables the free acetate to be used instead of pyruvate for the generation of acetyl-CoA [119]. SIRT3 activates the acetylcoenzyme-A synthetase by deacetylating it and facilitates the entry of acetate into TCA cycle [140]. The activation of both AceCS2 and GDH under these circumstances provides a metabolic shift from liver glycolysis. Diverse mitochondrial functions; such as metabolism, ATP generation, response to oxidative stress have been shown to be regulated by SIRT3, which interacts with OXPHOS complexes CI and CII, increasing their activities and maintaining mitochondrial energy homeostasis [114, 141]. Decreased ATP levels are observed in liver of SIRT3 KO mice as a result of these interactions [114]. CI and CII are found to be hyperacetylated in mice lacking SIRT3. SIRT3 absence was shown to induce Warburg effect, by increasing the rate of glycolysis [73]. Loss of SIRT3 activity hinders OXPHOS activity and mitochondrial oxygen consumption while its overexpression can reduce the cellular ROS levels by 40% [121]. This implies that SIRT3 is important in metabolic reprogramming under nutritional stress [124].

Nutrient starvation induces an elevation in NAD⁺ levels leading to the increased activity of SIRT3. Loss of SIRT3 activity has been linked to metabolic reprogramming in a way to support tumorigenesis and cell proliferation [93]. Cells with increased glycolysis have increased levels of NADH and decreased levels of NAD⁺, resulting in the inactivation of sirtuins [93]. SIRT3 KO mice undergone calorie restriction lacked the protection against oxidative damage and showed poor antioxidant capacity [135]. Moreover, these mice showed high genomic instability, increased sensitivity to the oncogenic transcription and high ROS levels. These findings may help to explain why human tumors exhibit reduced levels of SIRT3 [94].

1.9. Metabolic Reprogramming

Cells can alternate between energy-generating pathways depending on their cellular needs. The possibility for a given cell to achieve this alteration between glycolysis and OXPHOS is described by a process known as 'metabolic flexibility'. This metabolic shift is observed in certain cancers such as hepatocytes [142]. Tumor cells bare the capacity to reprogram their metabolism to rapidly adapt to genetic or environmental changes [25, 142, 143]. Various reasons can account for such a process to take place in cancer cells such as the demand of cellular proliferation, high or low glucose availability, hypoxia, mitochondrial dysfunction or reduced mitochondrial content as seen in HeLa cells and breast cancer cells [143, 144].

Hypoxia can occur due to limited tumor vascularization. In this case, tumor cells can benefit from the increased glycolysis [145]. Comparing the effects of hypoxia and SIRT3 activity, Finley et al. demonstrated that the absence of SIRT3 led to similar metabolic reprogramming observed under hypoxic conditions [146]. Moreover, the expression levels of HIF1 α target genes, Glut1 and HKII, were both increased due to SIRT3 KO and to hypoxia [147]. Enhanced glycolysis due to metabolic shifting results in lactate accumulation, which provides a survival advantage to tumor cells by means of creating an acidic environment [148]. The catalytic subunit of the mitochondrial ATP synthase (b-F1-ATPase) is downregulated in tumor cells undergone to a metabolic shift, demonstrating a reduced mitochondrial activity and ATP production, which may lead to enhanced glycolysis [36, 149]. These high rates of glycolysis in tumor cells can be confirmed by means of 18F-deoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) [145, 150].

Increased rates of glycolysis, lactate production and macromolecular biosynthesis are the characteristics of proliferating cells. Instead of getting completely oxidized, the majority of glucose-derived carbon is converted to lactate in cells displaying the Warburg effect [151]. Their nutrient uptake in order to perform biosynthetic processes exceeds cellular bioenergetic needs [152]. Normally, extracellular stimulation is required for signal induction. However, cancer cells are generally independent of these physiological stimuli owing to the mutations they incorporate that induce instructional signaling pathways downstream of growth factor receptors [153, 154]. This way, they can increase their nutrient uptake from the environment and direct their excess metabolites to biosynthetic

pathways. The fact that the levels of glycolysis intermediates, glucose-6-phosphate (G6P) and ribose-5-phosphate were increased in SIRT3 KO cells while a decrease was observed in those of TCA cycle supported the idea that the excess glucose up-taken from the environment was directed to the biosynthetic pathway, pentose phosphate pathway (PPP), through metabolic shifting [146].

Induction of glycolysis and high lactate production is significantly controlled by the activation of the heterodimer HIF1, which is composed of HIF1 α and HIF1 β subunits [155-157]. HIF1 activity favors glycolysis over OXPHOS by enhancing pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase 1 (PDK1) activity, which restricts the entry of glycolytic carbon into TCA cycle through the phosphorylation of pyruvate dehydrogenase (PDH) complex [154, 158, 159]. The activity of HIF1 is dependent on SIRT3 activity and ROS production, which are known to stabilize HIF1 α [146, 160, 161]. These regulations lead to metabolic shifts towards glycolysis.

HIF1 is a crucial mediator of glycolytic enzymes; however, induction of other genetic factors such as signaling kinases, oncogenes or tumor suppressor genes are also of great importance in the upregulation of glycolysis, leading to the Warburg effect [162-167]. Activation of pathways involving these genes induce stress resistance, angiogenesis and increased glycolysis in cancer cells resulting in the reprogramming of their metabolism [147, 168-170]. Oncogenes including ras, c-myc, akt are shown to be involved in the induction of glycolytic enzymes while the tumor suppressor gene, p53, mediates mitochondrial respiration [165, 171-174]. The expression of transcriptional factor myc is dependent on growth factor stimulation. Upon activation, myc controls cell cycle entry and cellular proliferation [167]. Oncogenic induction of c-myc significantly affects glycolysis [167]. The serine-threonine kinase Akt is known to mediate glycolysis upon activation through phosphorylation [36]. Induced expression of Akt promotes enhanced glycolysis and prevents apoptosis [175, 176].

AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is an evolutionary conserved protein kinase complex mediating cellular energy homeostasis in response to metabolic stress [177, 178]. Metabolic stimulations altering cellular ATP levels such as nutrient limitation or hypoxia activate AMPK [167, 179]. AMPK activation further leads to the phosphorylation and the activation of p53, which is a crucial mediator of the metabolic homeostasis between

OXPHOS and glycolysis [174, 180, 181]. By regulating a suppressor of glycolysis, TP53induced glycolysis regulator (TIGAR), and the cytochrome c oxidase subunit (COXII), activation of p53 induces ATP generation through OXPHOS [174, 182].

Recent studies have shown that reducing the glycolysis flux in cells can increase the mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation under conditions of fixed energy demand [183]. Moreover, an increase in the efficiency of OXPHOS is also achieved, hampering cancer progression by decreasing the cell proliferation and invasiveness [184]. Thus, inducing metabolic flexibility while ameliorating mitochondrial functioning should arrest tumor progression and restore apoptosis.

1. 10. Caloric Restriction and Sirtuins

Acetylation levels of proteins are dependent on the cellular nutritional status. Thus, are highly sensitive to calorie restriction [82]. A crucial mechanism in carcinogenesis is the crosstalk between sirtuins and nutritional starvation. By means of starvation, cells avoid unnecessary energy consumption for synthesis and growth. Instead they use the limited resources for survival. Starvation provides an advantage to healthy cells by protecting them while sensitizing tumor cells to drug treatment [93].

This study is a pioneer in demonstrating SIRT3 activity to be triggered by NaB treatment following starvation. The reduction in cancer cell proliferation observed in this study demonstrates that HEP3B tumor cells are sensitive to calorie restriction.

2. EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

2.1. Cell Culture

HEP3B, human hepatoma cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (Gibco) supplemented with 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum (Gibco) and 1% penicillin – streptomycin (Gibco) at 37 $^{\circ}$ C and 5% CO₂.

2. 2. Boron Treatment

HEP3B cells were treated with sodium pentaborate (Boren) in low glucose (1 g/L) Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (Gibco) for 72 hours and starved for serum for 24 hours.

2. 3. Protein Amount Measurement

Treated cells were lysed in RIPA Lysis Buffer (SantaCruz). Protein amounts of cell lysates were determined by using the BCA Protein Assay Kit (Pierce). The BCA assay is a colorimetric assay, which detects bicinchoninic acid (BCA) to quantify the amount of total protein in a given sample. The kit consists of a 4% cupric sulfate solution and an alkaline solution containing BCA. Following the reduction of Cu^{+2} to Cu^{+1} by the given protein in the alkaline medium, Cu^{+1} and two molecules of BCA chelate, forming a purple-colored product that can be easily detected at 562 nm. The amount of protein is correlated with the absorbance value read at this wavelength. Analyzed lysates were supplemented with 1% (v/v) Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Sigma-Aldrich), 1% (v/v) Deacetylation Inhibition Cocktail (SantaCruz), 1% (w/v) PMSF (Roche Applied Science) and 1% sodium orthovanadate (Five Photon Biochemicals).

2. 4. Mitochondrial Isolate Preparation

Mitochondria were isolated from 8×10^7 HEP3B cells treated with 15 µg/ml NaB for 72 hours, by employing a protocol modified from *Cimen*, *H. et al.* [141]. Cell pellets were

resuspended in Isolation Buffer (26 mM Sucrose (Carlo Erba), 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH:7.6) (MP-Biomedicals), 40 mM KCl (Merck), 20 mM MgCl (Merck), 0.8 mM EDTA (Merck), 6 mM BME (Merck)) supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) PMSF (Roche). After separating the cytosolic fraction, the remaining pellets were resuspended in Wash Buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl (pH:7.6), 40 mM KCl, 20 mM MgCl, 1 mM DTT) supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) PMSF. Samples were then centrifuged twice at 12000 g, +4 $^{\circ}$ C for 10 min. The supernatants were discarded and mitochondrial pellets were stored at -80 $^{\circ}$ C for analysis.

2.5. Immunoblotting

Protein samples harvested from HEP3B cells were loaded onto SDS-polyacrylamide gel and transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membrane (PVDF). 20 μg protein was loaded for each sample to be analyzed. For acetylome profiling, the blot was probed with an acetylated lysine monoclonal antibody (Cell Signaling) at a 1:1000 dilution, Glyceraldehyde 3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase (GAPDH) mouse monoclonal antibody (Abcam) and Heat-Shock Protein 60 (HSP60) mouse monoclonal antibody (Cell Signaling) at 1:5000 dilutions. To analyze the oxidative phosphorylation enzyme complexes, the blot was probed with Total OXPHOS Rodent WB Antibody Cocktail (Abcam) and HSP60 mouse monoclonal antibody (Cell Signaling) at 1:5000 dilutions. Secondary antibody for acetylation was anti-rabbit IgG (Sigma-Aldrich) at a 1:2500 dilution and anti-mouse IgG (Sigma-Aldrich) at a 1:5000 dilution for GAPDH, HSP60 and OXPHOS profiling. Imaging was performed using the BIO-RAD ChemiDocTM XRS+ Molecular Imager with LabTM Software.

2. 6. Intracellular NAD⁺/ NADH Ratio Measurement

Intracellular NAD⁺/NADH Ratio of NaB treated HEP3B cells were determined by using the NAD⁺/NADH Assay Kit (Abcam). The kit contains a specific enzyme mix that creates a cyclic reaction in which the oxidized form of nicotinamide dinucleotide, NAD⁺, and its reduced form NADH, are constantly being produced and metabolized. The kit is designed to specifically detect NADH and NAD, so the intracellular ratio of NAD⁺ to NADH can be calculated accordingly. For this assay, HEP3B cells were cultured and treated in 6-well plates. $1,5x10^6$ cells were harvested for each sample and the assay was performed immediately after cell harvesting. The amount of NADH was detected at 450 nm, using BIO-TEK ELx800 Microplate Reader.

2.7. Cell Viability Assay

The viability of treated cells was investigated by using the CellTiter96 Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay (Promega). The assay colorimetrically determines the number of viable cells that proliferate in culture medium by using a tetrazolium compound [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-

tetrazolium, inner salt (MTS) and an electron coupling reagent phenazinemethosulfate (PMS). The viability is measured at 490 nm, through the formation of a formazan product resulting from the cellular bioreduction of MTS by the aid of the intermediate electron acceptor PMS. For the absorbance measurements, BIO-TEK ELx800 Microplate Reader was used. Results were calculated by taking the average of absorbance values of each sample run in triplicate. Data were normalized based on absorbance results obtained on the initial day of experiment.

2.8. Cellular ROS Detection

Cellular ROS detection was performed in the presence of a cell permeant reagent 2',7' – dichlorofluoresceindiacetate (DCFDA) by using the DCFDA Cellular ROS Detection Assay Kit (Abcam). DCFDA is a fluorogenic dye that is used to measure ROS activities within a cell. As a cell permeant reagent, DCFDA diffuses into the cell where it is deacetylated to a non-fluorescent compound by cellular esterases. This compounds is further oxidized into a highly fluorescent compound, 2',7' – dichlorofluorescein (DCF) by ROS, which can be easily detected at a maximum excitation and emission spectra of 495 nm and 529 nm respectively. HEP3B cells were cultured and treated in 6-well plates. $5x10^4$ cells were harvested for each sample to be run in BDFACSCaliburTM Flow Cytometer.

2.9. SIRT3 Activity Assay

The effect of 15 μ g/ml NaB on SIRT3 deacetylase enzymatic activity was determined by using the SIRT3 Deacetylase Fluorometric Assay Kit (CycLex). The activity of the NAD⁺-dependent histone deacetylase (HDAC) SIRT3 is measured in the presence of a HDAC inhibitor, Trichostatin A. The kit contains a substrate peptide which comprises of a fluorophore and a quencher that are coupled to its amino and carboxyl terminals, respectively. Following the simultaneous activities of added protease and SIRT3, the quencher is separated from the peptide, releasing the part containing the fluorophore. This reaction results with a fluorescent emission that can be detected at an emission ranging between 340-360 nm and an excitation ranging between 440-460 nm. The measurements were done using the BC BIOTEK FLx800 TBID fluorometric micro-plate reader.

2. 10. Statistical Analysis

The statistical significance of each experimental result was analyzed by running an unpaired t-test from averaged data obtained from three independent experiments, using the GraphPad Software. p<0.05 is taken as significant from three-independent experiments.

3. RESULTS

3. 1. NaB treatment decreases proteome acetylation

HEP3B cells were initially treated with 10 μ g/ml and 100 μ g/ml NaB to display the acetylation with increasing NaB concentrations. Treatment with 10 μ g/ml NaB resulted in an increase in acetylation while a 27% decrease was observed with 100 μ g/ml NaB treatment in whole cell lysate proteins (Figure 3.1). In order to determine the lowest possible treatment concentration, NaB concentrations between 0-20 μ g/ml were analyzed. HEP3B cells were treated with 0, 10, 12.5, 15, 17.5, 20 μ g/ml NaB for 72 hours. The cells were serum starved for 24 hours prior harvesting. According to immunoblotting analyses, a significant decrease was observed in 15 μ g/ml NaB treated sample (Figure 3.2. (A) and (B)).

For further analysis, 15 μ g/ml NaB was chosen as the effective treatment dose. HEP3B cells were treated with 15 μ g/ml NaB in low glucose DMEM containing 1 g/L glucose, 10% FBS and 1% penicillin – streptomycin for 72 hours and serum-starved for the last 24 hours. Cells were harvested, lysed and proteins were separated by 10% SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted on PVDF membrane (Figure 3. 3. (A)). Analysis showed that 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment significantly decreased proteome acetylation by 19% (p<0.05) (Figure 3.3. (B)).



Figure 3.1. NaB treatment is more effective in decreasing proteome acetylation when compared to BA treatment. Relative ratio of acetylation level to control (β-actin) in whole cell lysate proteins from HEP3B cells treated with either boric acid (BA) or sodium borate (NaB). Percent relative acetylation of whole cell lysate protein samples are calculated by normalizing the obtained quantitative acetylation data. Each quantitation is done initially by using the control sample (0 µg/ml) as reference. The amount of acetylation signal of each sample is then divided by the amount of respective control signals.



Figure 3.2. NaB treatment decreases proteome acetylation. (A) Acetylated lysine monoclonal antibody (1:1000), β -actin mouse monoclonal antibody 1:5000) and GAPDH

mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane. GAPDH and β-actin antibodies were used as loading controls and were applied together, as an antibody cocktail. The membrane was incubated overnight at 4 °C for acetylation and control antibody signals, separately. Acetylation and GAPDH signals of control and NaB treated whole cell lysate proteins. (B) Relative ratio of acetylation level to control (β-actin)

in whole cell lysate proteins from HEP3B cells treated with NaB. Percent relative acetylation of whole cell lysate protein samples are calculated by normalizing the obtained quantitative acetylation data. Each quantitation is done initially by using the control sample $(0 \ \mu g/ml)$ as reference. The amount of acetylation signal of each sample is then divided by the amount of respective control signals. According to statistical analysis obtained from

three independent experiments, a significant decrease of 29% in overall proteome acetylation was observed in 15 μ g/ml NaB treated whole cell lysate protein samples (* denotes for p<0.05).


Figure 3.3. Proteome acetylation significantly decreases upon 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment. (A) Acetylation and GAPDH signals of control and 15 μ g/ml NaB treated whole cell lysate proteins. Acetylated lysine monoclonal antibody (1:1000) and GAPDH mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane. GAPDH antibody was used as loading control. The membrane was incubated overnight at 4 °C for acetylation and control antibody signals, separately. (B) Relative ratio of acetylation level to control (GAPDH) in whole cell lysate proteins. Percent relative acetylation of whole cell lysate protein samples are calculated by normalizing the obtained quantitative acetylation data. Each quantitation is done initially by using the control sample (0 μ g/ml) as reference. The amount of acetylation signal of each sample is then divided by the amount of respective control signals. According to statistical analysis obtained from three independent experiments, a significant decrease of 19% in overall proteome acetylation was observed in 15 μ g/ml NaB treated whole cell lysate protein samples (p<0.05).

3. 2. Cellular NAD⁺/NADH ratio is increased upon NaB treatment

Cellular NAD⁺ / NADH ratio were determined by separately measuring NAD total (NADt) and NADH amounts in cultured HEP3B cells harvested upon 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment for 72 hours in combination with starvation applied for the last 24 hours. In order to measure the NADH amounts, samples were heated at 60 °C to decompose NAD. NAD⁺ / NADH ratios were then calculated by subtracting NADH from NADt and dividing the outcome by NADH itself. According to the results obtained at 450 nm, 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment decreased NAD⁺ level by 14% and NADH level by 53% alone. The cellular NAD⁺ / NADH ratio; however, doubled in cultured HEP3B cells (p<0.05) (Figure 3.4.).

3. 3. Mitochondrial proteins are deacetylated upon NaB treatment

In order to determine whether the deacetylase activity observed in whole cell lysate samples are related to mitochondrial proteins, mitochondria were isolated from 15 μ g/ml NaB treated HEP3B cells and lysed for protein analysis (Figure 3.5.). Samples were separated by 10% SDS-PAGE. Immunoblotting analysis revealed a statistically significant decrease by 11% in mitochondrial proteome acetylation (p<0.05) (Figure 3.6. (A) and (B)).

3. 4. Protein synthesis is decreased in OXPHOS machinery upon NaB treatment

For the analysis of proteins related to energy metabolism, the amounts of enzyme complexes involved in the oxidative phosphorylation pathway were investigated upon the NaB treatment. According to immunoblotting results following SDS-PAGE separation, protein synthesis in OXPHOS complex enzymes significantly decreased. A 17%, 24%, 22%, 11% and 13% reduction was observed in CI (NDUFB8), CII (SDHB), CIII (UQCRC2), CIV (MTCO1), and CV (ATPSA), respectively (p<0.05) (Figure 3.7.). Further analysis on CIV confirmed that the synthesis of this mitochondrial enzyme decreased significantly by 11% (Figure 3.8. (A) and (B)).



Figure 3. 4. Cellular NAD⁺/ NADH ratio is increased upon NaB treatment. Intracellular NAD⁺ / NADH ratios of cultured HEP3B cells treated with NaB. Cellular NAD⁺ / NADH ratio were determined by separately measuring NAD total (NADt) and NADH amounts in cultured HEP3B cells harvested upon 15 µg/ml NaB treatment for 72 hours in combination with starvation applied for the last 24 hours. NAD⁺ / NADH ratios were then calculated by using NADH and NADt amounts. According to the results obtained from three independent experiments, a 100% increase was observed in the 15 µg/ml NaB treated HEP3B cell sample (* denotes for p<0.05).



Figure 3.5. Mitochondria are isolated from whole cell lysates. GAPDH and HSP60 signals of control and 15 μ g/ml NaB treated whole cell lysate (WCL), cytosolic fraction (CYTO) and mitochondrial (MITO) proteins. GAPDH mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) and

HSP60 mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane, as control antibodies. The membrane was incubated in an antibody cocktail containing both antibodies, overnight at 4 °C. Results obtained from mitochondrial HSP60 antibody signal and cytoplasmic GAPDH antibody signal show that the mitochondria of 15

 μ g/ml NaB treated samples and control samples were successfully isolated.



Figure 3.6. Mitochondrial proteins are deacetylated upon NaB treatment. (A) Acetylation and HSP60 signals of control and 15 μ g/ml NaB treated mitochondrial proteins. Acetylated lysine monoclonal antibody (1:1000) and HSP60 mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane. HSP60 antibody was used as loading control. The membrane was incubated overnight at 4 °C for acetylation and control antibody signals, separately. (B) Relative ratio of acetylation level to control (HSP60) in mitochondrial proteins from HEP3B cells treated with NaB. Percent relative acetylation of mitochondrial protein samples are calculated by normalizing the obtained quantitative acetylation data. Each quantitation is done initially by using the control sample (0 μ g/ml) as reference. The amount of acetylation signal of each sample is then divided by the amount of respective control signals. According to statistical analysis obtained from three independent experiments, a significant decrease of 12% in overall proteome acetylation was observed in 15 μ g/ml NaB treated whole cell lysate protein samples (p<0.05).



Figure 3.7. Protein synthesis is decreased in OXPHOS machinery upon NaB treatment. Relative ratios of OXPHOS Complex Enzyme levels to control (HSP60) in mitochondrial proteins from HEP3B cells treated with NaB. Total OXPHOS rodent antibody cocktail (1:5000) and HSP60 mouse monoclonal antibody (1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane. HSP60 antibody was used as loading control. The membrane was incubated overnight at 4 °C for OXPHOS and control antibody signals, separately. Percent relative amounts of mitochondrial OXPHOS subunits are calculated by normalizing the obtained quantitative data. According to statistical analysis obtained from three independent experiments, a significant decrease of 17%, 24%, 22%, 11% and 13% was

protein samples (* denotes for p < 0.05).

observed in the synthesis of OXPHOS subunits, in 15 µg/ml NaB treated mitochondrial



Figure 3.8. Protein synthesis is significantly decreased in CIV of OXPHOS machinery. (A)
Relative ratio of Complex IV level to control (HSP60) in mitochondrial proteins from
HEP3B cells treated with 15 μg/ml NaB (p<0.05). (B) Cytochrome c oxidase subunit 1
(CIV) and HSP60 signals of control and 15 μg/ml NaB treated mitochondrial proteins
Total OXPHOS rodent antibody cocktail (1:5000) and HSP60 mouse monoclonal antibody

(1:5000) were blotted onto the same PVDF membrane. HSP60 antibody was used as loading control. A significant decrease of 11% in the amount of C IV subunit of OXPHOS machinery was observed in 15 μg/ml NaB treated mitochondrial protein sample compared with control (0 μg/ml NaB) sample. (* denotes for p<0.05).</p>

3. 5. NaB treatment reduced HEP3B cancer cell proliferation

Cellular proliferation of HEP3B cells was determined in the presence of the inner salt (MTS) and the intermediate electron acceptor PMS. 1000 cells/well were inoculated into 96-well plate. The NaB treatment was initiated after day 1 measurement of cell viability. Serum starvation in combination with the 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment was initiated after day 3 measurement of cell viability. The results obtained through 4 days show that cancer cell proliferation was reduced by 33%, 20%, 32% on day 2, 3, 4 respectively, upon 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment (p<0.05) (Figure 3.9.).

3. 6. Cellular ROS levels are reduced upon NaB treatment

Cellular ROS activity was measured depending on the activity of cellular esterases that deacetylate DCFDA to a non-fluorescent compound, which is then oxidized to a highly fluorescent compound, 2', 7' – dichlorofluorescin (DCF) by ROS. The fluorescence intensity of samples was measured at an excitation of 485 nm and an emission of 535 nm. According to the fluorescence data obtained from flow cytometer, 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment for 72 hours in combination with 24 hours of starvation decreased cellular ROS levels by 73% (p<0.05) in HEP3B cells (Figure 3.10.).

3. 7. NaB treatment enhanced SIRT3 deacetylase activity

SIRT3 enzymatic activity was determined by measuring its deacetylase activity on a Fluoro-substrate peptide added to the reaction mixture. The fluorescence intensities of samples were measured at an excitation of 360 nm and an emission of 460 nm. Specific activity of SIRT3 was calculated by using the fluorescence intensity values obtained in the initial 20 min of reaction. Data show that 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment enhances SIRT3 deacetylase activity by 31% (p<0.01) (Figure 3.11.).



Figure 3.9. NaB treatment reduced HEP3B cancer cell proliferation. Percent cell viability measured through metabolic activity of cultured HEP3B cells treated with 15 μ g/ml NaB.

1000 cells/well were inoculated into 96-well plate in high glucose DMEM media containing 10% FBS and 1% penicillin-streptomycin. 15 μg/ml NaB treatment in low glucose DMEM media containing 10% FBS and 1% penicillin-streptomycin was initiated on day 2, prior measurement. Starvation in combination with 15 μg/ml NaB treatment, in serum-free low glucose DMEM media was initiated after day 3 measurement. Significant decreases of 33%, 20%, 32% in cellular proliferation rate was observed on day 2, 3 and 4, respectively (* denotes for p<0.05).



Figure 3.10. Cellular ROS levels are reduced upon NaB treatment. Percent decrease in ROS level in HEP3B cells treated with 15 μ g/ml NaB compared to cells without treatment. $5x10^4$ HEP3B cells treated in 6-well plate were harvested and analyzed in flow cytometer. According to the results of three independent experiments, 15 μ g/ml NaB treatment for 72 hours in combination with 24 hours of starvation decreased cellular ROS levels by 73% (* denotes for p<0.05).



Figure 3.11. Relative SIRT3 Activity is increased upon NaB treatment. SIRT3 enzymatic activity was determined by measuring its deacetylase activity on a Fluoro-substrate peptide added to the reaction mixture. Specific activity of SIRT3 was calculated by using the fluorescence intensity values obtained in the initial 20 min of reaction, according to the data obtained from a fluorometric Microplate reader. The results showed that SIRT3 specific activity significantly increased by 31% in HEP3B cells treated with 15 μg/ml NaB compared to cells without treatment (* denotes for p<0.01).

4. DISCUSSION

Mitochondria are cellular centers for energy homeostasis. Metabolic pathways in addition to the major production site of energy in the form of ATP are localized to mitochondria, which possess their own genomic DNA, polymerases, and ribosomes in order to carry out transcriptional and translational processes. Mitochondrial DNA mutations are very common due to the lack of histone proteins. Harboring most complex metabolic reactions, any problem encountered in these organelles during these reactions leads to accumulation of ROS, metabolic impairment, and finally to the reprogramming of targeted gene expression.

Most cancer cells are devoid of functional mitochondria. They exhibit high ROS generation, reduced mitochondrial enzyme activity, decreased levels of OXPHOS-derived ATP, and increased acetylation of proteins regulating metabolic gene regulation. These functional impairments in mitochondria result in the Warburg effect, which is depicted with enhanced glycolytic rate.

Metabolic gene regulation is actively controlled by post-translational modifications (PTM). Acetylation is the major PTM regulating mitochondrial gene expression. Activation of mitochondrial protein target genes can be modulated through acetylation-deacetylation mechanisms. SIRT3 is the main mitochondrial sirtuin functioning as NAD⁺-dependent deacetylase. The stress-induced activity of SIRT3 is central in maintaining mitochondrial homeostasis through gene regulation. Activation of SIRT3 upon nutritional stress is well known to be dependent on intracellular level of NAD⁺. Being a vital cofactor of various metabolic pathways, the intracellular levels of NAD⁺ can be modulated through factors such as calorie restriction and chemical interactions. Sodium borate (NaB) is known to interact with NAD⁺ via interactions involving hydroxyl groups of NaB that complex with that of NAD⁺ [185-187]. This binding is well known to be strengthened by the capacity of NAD⁺.

In this study, the impact of NaB-NAD⁺ interaction on the activity of the stress-responsive mitochondrial deacetylase SIRT3 was investigated. Sodium pentaborate pentahydrate

(NaB) was used to alter the intracellular levels of NAD⁺ via chemical interaction. This interaction, together with nutritional stress which is known to activate mitochondrial deacetylation [35], would lead to the modulation of SIRT3 deacetylase activity. Given the importance of protein functioning in coordinating metabolic pathways, the cellular energy hubs, mitochondria, were targeted by this combined treatment strategy. It was aimed to reprogram the metabolism of HEP3B human HCC cells by means of NaB treatment in order to reverse the Warburg effect by restoring proper mitochondrial functioning.

Immunoblotting analyses were performed to investigate the acetylome of the proteins harvested from HEP3B cells. A broad range analysis was initially performed with 10 µg/ml and 100 µg/ml NaB concentrations. The results showed that the proteome acetylation was increased with 10 µg/ml treatment while being decreased with higher NaB concentrations (Figure 3.1). The concentration range was narrowed down to 0-25 µg/ml NaB, accordingly. Immunoblotting analyses performed on six independent sample groups revealed a significant decrease of 29% in the proteome acetylation of 15 µg/ml NaB treated sample (Figure 3.2 (A) and (B)). Though remaining lower than that of control sample, the overall acetylation level was found to increase step by step with increasing NaB concentrations. This result may be due to the ideal protein structure achieved via the interaction between NaB and NAD⁺ hydroxyl groups in 15 μ g/ml NaB concentration. Borate is capable of reacting with hydroxyl groups to form borate monoesters with a tetrahedral configuration and a negative charge [186]. The binding of NaB to NAD⁺ through ribose moieties further have impact on certain metabolic processes, because NAD⁺ serves as a cofactor for oxidoreductase enzymes. This interaction possibly alters the intracellular levels of NAD⁺, further leading to alterations in the activities of NAD⁺ dependent deacetylases. To make sure that this result was related to NAD⁺ levels in the cells, intracellular NAD⁺ / NADH ratio was investigated next. As 15 µg/ml NaB was considered to be the ideal treatment concentration, experiments were further carried out using this NaB concentration as the effective dose (Figure 3.3). The three independent analyses showed that the intracellular NAD^+ / NADH ratio in HEP3B cells was increased by 100% upon 15 µg/ml NaB treatment applied in combination with 24 hours of starvation (Figure 3.9). This result confirmed that the decrease in overall protein acetylation observed in whole cell lysate proteins was in fact related to NaB-NAD⁺ interaction and brought up the possibility of an improved cellular redox state achieved through functioning of metabolic proteins. This is

possible due to the alterations in metabolic reactions as a result of boron binding to substrate compounds [188]. Boron is known to inhibit the activities of glycolytic enzymes *in vitro*, and this way, it controls energy-substrate utilization [189]. Analyses were directed towards the proteome of the cellular center of energetic pathways, mitochondria.

In order to analyze the mitochondrial proteome, mitochondrial isolation was initially performed. Immunoblotting analyses carried out using specific antibodies of the mitochondrial protein HSP60 and the cytosolic protein GAPDH served as a confirmation of a reliable isolation process. While HSP60 signals were observed in the proteins from whole cell lysates, the cytosolic fractions and the mitochondrial fractions obtained from HEP3B cells, GAPDH signals were almost completely absent in the mitochondrial fractions (Figure 3.4). This confirms that the mitochondria of HEP3B cells were efficiently isolated. Next, acetylation of the mitochondrial proteome was investigated by immunoblotting analysis upon 15 µg/ml NaB treatment. The results from three independent analyses revealed a significant decrease of 11% in the overall mitochondrial protein acetylation (Figure 3.5). Thus, the NaB treatment showed to be effective in reducing the mitochondrial proteome acetylation, as expected. This post-translational alteration might have an impact on the synthesis of mitochondrial proteins. The acetylation / deacetylation states of lysine residues in mitochondria are especially important in regulating protein synthesis and functioning by means of altering gene expressions and enzymatic activities [72, 73]. According to proteomic studies, peculiar lysine acetylation promotes cancer by inducing macromolecular synthesis; thus increased rate of cellular proliferation [22, 70, 71, 74]. The mitochondrial protein synthesis would further provide an insight on mitochondrial biogenesis. Studies relying on MS analysis demonstrate a link between metabolic stress and the acetylation levels of metabolic enzymes, which play role in energetic pathways [77, 78, 82]. In light of these data, a significant reduction in mitochondrial proteome acetylation would reduce the synthesis of proteins especially related to ATP generation in energetic pathways. Given their vital roles in energy generation, the analyses on mitochondrial protein synthesis were preferentially carried out on the proteins involved in the mitochondrial OXPHOS pathway. The amounts of NDUFB8 (CI), SDHB (CII), UQCRC2 (CIII), MTCOI (CIV) and ATPSA (CV) subunits of the OXPHOS complex enzymes were determined by immunoblotting, using rodent OXHOS antibody cocktail. According to the analysis, a 17%, 24%, 22%, 11% and 13%

decrease was observed in the amounts of CI, CII, CIII, CIV and CV proteins, respectively (Figure 3.6). The reductions were significant and were observed in three independent studies. An overall reduction in the synthesis of proteins responsible for ATP generation indicates a reduction in mitochondrial biogenesis. This reduction would have an impact on the rate of cellular proliferation as cancer cells are able to proliferate at higher rates by means of increased macromolecular synthesis [74]. A reduction in the cellular proliferation rate would be expected in the light of these results. The rate of HEP3B cell proliferation was investigated via MTS assay. According to the results obtained, significant decreases of 33%, 20% and 32% in cellular proliferation rate were observed on day 2, 3 and 4 upon 15 µg/ml NaB treatment, respectively (Figure 3.8). Together with the results on the synthesis of OXPHOS subunit enzymes, a reduction in mitochondrial biogenesis was confirmed.

This finding could indicate a functional restoration of the mitochondria by means of increasing mitochondrial quality by retaining and by making use of only the functional parts of the mitochondrial proteome. Boron has shown to be very effective against damages caused by oxidative stress, especially in liver. Boron pre-treatment can downregulate the activity of a pro-oxidant enzyme, xanthine oxidase, by 60%, which is severely induced in fulminant hepatic failure (FHF), leading to enhanced generation of ROS. The administration of boron resulted in decreased production of ROS and the amelioration of tissue damage [60]. Moreover, boron supplementation has shown to replenish the depleted hepatic glutathione levels, restoring the oxidative balance in the tissue [190]. Boron was also effective in decreasing glucose levels while increasing the levels of alanine and pyruvate, demonstrating to have a significant impact on Krebs cycle as well as glucosealanine cycles [190]. The same study showed that boron increases the levels of creatine, a compound that ensures ATP / ADP homeostasis through creatine-phosphocreatine energy buffer system. This, in turn, acts to compensate for the damages caused by cellular dysfunction. For the investigation, levels of ROS, the major factor causing mitochondrial damage was investigated in HEP3B cells. Cellular ROS detection revealed a significant decrease of 73% in the ROS levels of 15 µg/ml NaB treated HEP3B cells (Figure 3.10). This result verified that the mitochondrial functioning was indeed restored upon treatment.

Lastly, in order to certify that the mitochondrial deacetylase enzyme, SIRT3, was in fact responsible for this functional restoration and metabolic reprogramming, the specific activity of SIRT3 was determined in the presence of a protease (Lysylendopeptidase) that

released fluorophore-attached fragments from a substrate peptide. The intensity of the fluorescent signals coming from these fragments was the measure of SIRT3 activity. The results showed that SIRT3 deacetylase activity was significantly enhanced by 31% upon $15 \mu g/ml$ NaB treatment (Figure 3.11).

All together, these results indicate that NaB treatment in combination with calorie restriction is effective in inducing SIRT3 activation through NAD⁺ interaction. This combined treatment strategy involving NaB treatment and calorie restriction is shown to be successful in achieving metabolic regulation through modifying mitochondrial protein acetylation, paving the way for future investigations aiming to uncover the impacts on tumor apoptotic mechanism.

5. FUTURE DIRECTIONS

This study indicates that metabolic reprogramming is possible through simultaneous actions of NaB treatment and stress induction on human hepatocellular carcinoma. For this reason, it is applicable to improve NaB based products to enhance the efficiency of treatments against hepatocellular carcinoma.

Several promising tumor biomarkers including alpha-fetoprotein isoform L3 (AFP-L3) have been discovered in Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) [17] and molecular pathways such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), fibroblast growth factor (FGF), platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) have recently been associated with HCC pathogenesis and are considered to be potential targets for therapy. The antiangiogenic multikinase inhibitor 'sorafenib' is the first authorized therapy to be applied, which shows significant achievements in survival against HCC [191]. Other targeted therapies under assessment include mTOR inhibitors, sunitinib, brivanib, linifanib, and ramucirumab [191]. Metabolomics, which is the study of metabolites that are regulated by genes and proteins, is indispensable in the analysis of HCC occurrence, development, metastasis and recurrence [192-195]. Metabolic profiling on HCC by LC-MS analysis revealed significant alterations in carbohydrate, amino acid, and lipid metabolisms in addition to the major differences being observed in bile acids, steroids, and fatty acids [195]. Metabolic-profile based risk predictors are recently being identified; however, further studies including ethnic and confounding factors are required [195].

Studies on therapies targeting certain molecular pathways related to HCC, which are currently under assessment, will help eliminate the obstacles on the way through survival against HCC. As metabolic profiling is becoming of critical importance in disease assessment, future studies shall focus on drug delivery systems targeted to specific HCC biomarkers discovered by means of mass spectrometry analysis. These reliable systems may incorporate NaB in order to increase drug efficiencies on targeted approach to metabolic disorders.

REFERENCES

- 1. A. Forner, J. M. Llovet, and J. Bruix. Hepatocellular carcinoma. *Lancet*, 379(9822): 1245-55, 2012.
- H. Kim and Y. N. Park. Role of biopsy sampling for diagnosis of early and progressed hepatocellular carcinoma. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology*, 28(5): 813-29, 2014.
- C. Bosetti, F. Turati, and C. La Vecchia. Hepatocellular carcinoma epidemiology. Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology, 28(5): 753-70, 2014.
- C. La Vecchia, E. Negri, L. Cavalieri d'Oro, and S. Franceschi. Liver cirrhosis and the risk of primary liver cancer. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention*, 7(4): 315-20, 1998.
- E. E. Calle, C. Rodriguez, K. Walker-Thurmond, and M. J. Thun. Overweight, obesity, and mortality from cancer in a prospectively studied cohort of U.S. adults. The *New England Journal of Medicine*, 348(17): 1625-38, 2003.
- H. B. El-Serag, H. Hampel, and F. Javadi. The association between diabetes and hepatocellular carcinoma: a systematic review of epidemiologic evidence. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 4(3): 369-80, 2006.
- S. A. Harrison and B. R. Bacon. Relation of hemochromatosis with hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiology, natural history, pathophysiology, screening, treatment, and prevention. *Medical Clinics of North America*, 89(2): 391-409, 2005.
- 8. P. Bertuccio, C. Bosetti, F. Levi, A. Decarli, E. Negri, and C. La Vecchia. A comparison of trends in mortality from primary liver cancer and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma in Europe. *Annals of Oncology*, 24(6): 1667-74, 2013.

- N. Iizuka, M. Oka, H. Yamada-Okabe, N. Mori, T. Tamesa, T. Okada, N. Takemoto, K. Hashimoto, A. Tangoku, K. Hamada, H. Nakayama, T. Miyamoto, S. Uchimura, and Y. Hamamoto. Differential gene expression in distinct virologic types of hepatocellular carcinoma: association with liver cirrhosis. *Oncogene*, 22(19): 3007-14, 2003.
- N. Iizuka, M. Oka, H. Yamada-Okabe, N. Mori, T. Tamesa, T. Okada, N. Takemoto, A. Tangoku, K. Hamada, H. Nakayama, T. Miyamoto, S. Uchimura, and Y. Hamamoto. Comparison of gene expression profiles between hepatitis B virus- and hepatitis C virus-infected hepatocellular carcinoma by oligonucleotide microarray data on the basis of a supervised learning method. *Cancer Research*, 62(14): 3939-44, 2002.
- C. F. Lee, Z. Q. Ling, T. Zhao, and K. R. Lee. Distinct expression patterns in hepatitis B virus- and hepatitis C virus-infected hepatocellular carcinoma. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 14(39): 6072-7, 2008.
- S. Y. Yoon, J. M. Kim, J. H. Oh, Y. J. Jeon, D. S. Lee, J. H. Kim, J. Y. Choi, B. M. Ahn, S. Kim, H. S. Yoo, Y. S. Kim, and N. S. Kim. Gene expression profiling of human HBV- and/or HCV-associated hepatocellular carcinoma cells using expressed sequence tags. *International Journal of Oncology*, 29(2): 315-27, 2006.
- R. Colombari, A. P. Dhillon, E. Piazzola, A. A. Tomezzoli, G. P. Angelini, F. Capra, A. Tomba, and P. J. Scheuer. Chronic hepatitis in multiple virus infection: histopathological evaluation. *Histopathology*, 22(4): 319-25, 1993.
- S. Y. Lee, K. H. Song, I. Koo, K. H. Lee, K. S. Suh, and B. Y. Kim. Comparison of pathways associated with hepatitis B- and C-infected hepatocellular carcinoma using pathway-based class discrimination method. *Genomics*, 99(6): 347-54, 2012.
- 15. The International Consensus Group for Hepatocellular Neoplasia. Pathologic diagnosis of early hepatocellular carcinoma: a report of the international consensus group for hepatocellular neoplasia. *Hepatology*, 49(2): 658-64, 2009.

- M. Djiro. Pathology of hepatocellular carcinoma. Malden, Mass. ; Oxford: Blackwell, 2006.
- N. Rich and A. G. Singal. Hepatocellular carcinoma tumour markers: current role and expectations. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology*, 28(5): 843-53, 2014.
- K. Kitamura, E. Hatano, T. Higashi, M. Narita, S. Seo, Y. Nakamoto, K. Yamanaka, H. Nagata, K. Taura, K. Yasuchika, T. Nitta, and S. Uemoto. Proliferative activity in hepatocellular carcinoma is closely correlated with glucose metabolism but not angiogenesis. *Journal of Hepatology*, 55(4): 846-57, 2011.
- F. Sato, E. Hatano, K. Kitamura, A. Myomoto, T. Fujiwara, S. Takizawa, S. Tsuchiya, G. Tsujimoto, S. Uemoto, and K. Shimizu. MicroRNA profile predicts recurrence after resection in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma within the Milan Criteria. *PLoS One*, 6(1): e16435, 2011.
- 20. J. Q. Chen and J. Russo. Dysregulation of glucose transport, glycolysis, TCA cycle and glutaminolysis by oncogenes and tumor suppressors in cancer cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1826(2): 370-84, 2012.
- 21. L. Saunders and E. Verdin. Sirtuins: critical regulators at the crossroads between cancer and aging. *Oncogene*, 26(37): 5489-5504, 2007.
- W. Huang, Z. Wang, and Q. Y. Lei. Acetylation control of metabolic enzymes in cancer: an updated version. *Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica (Shanghai)*, 46(3): 204-13, 2014.
- C. Jose, N. Bellance, and R. Rossignol. Choosing between glycolysis and oxidative phosphorylation: a tumor's dilemma? *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1807(6): 552-61, 2011.

- H. Kondoh, M. E. Lleonart, D. Bernard, and J. Gil. Protection from oxidative stress by enhanced glycolysis; a possible mechanism of cellular immortalization. *Histology and Histopathology*, 22(1): 85-90, 2007.
- V. Sosa, T. Moline, R. Somoza, R. Paciucci, H. Kondoh, and L. Leonart ME. Oxidative stress and cancer: an overview. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 12(1): 376-90, 2013.
- 26. M. L. Circu and T. Y. Aw. Reactive oxygen species, cellular redox systems, and apoptosis. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 48(6): 749-62, 2010.
- R. J. Mailloux, S. L. McBride, and M. E. Harper. Unearthing the secrets of mitochondrial ROS and glutathione in bioenergetics. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 38(12): 592-602, 2013.
- K. Loh, H. Deng, A. Fukushima, X. Cai, B. Boivin, S. Galic, C. Bruce, B. J. Shields, B. Skiba, L. M. Ooms, N. Stepto, B. Wu, C. A. Mitchell, N. K. Tonks, M. J. Watt, M. A. Febbraio, P. J. Crack, S. Andrikopoulos, and T. Tiganis. Reactive oxygen species enhance insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism*, 10(4): 260-72, 2009.
- 29. D. E. Handy and J. Loscalzo. Redox regulation of mitochondrial function. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 16(11): 1323-67, 2012.
- 30. A. B. Al-Mehdi, V. M. Pastukh, B. M. Swiger, D. J. Reed, M. R. Patel, G. C. Bardwell, V. V. Pastukh, M. F. Alexeyev, and M. N. Gillespie. Perinuclear mitochondrial clustering creates an oxidant-rich nuclear domain required for hypoxia-induced transcription. *Science Signaling*, 5(231): ra47, 2012.
- 31. A. Matsui, T. Ikeda, K. Enomoto, K. Hosoda, H. Nakashima, K. Omae, M. Watanabe, T. Hibi, and M. Kitajima. Increased formation of oxidative DNA damage, 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine, in human breast cancer tissue and its relationship to GSTP1 and COMT genotypes. *Cancer Letters*, 151(1): 87-95, 2000.

- B. Halliwell and S. Chirico. Lipid peroxidation: its mechanism, measurement, and significance. The *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 57(5 Suppl): 715S-724S; discussion 724S-725S, 1993.
- 33. A. S. Veskoukis, A. M. Tsatsakis, and D. Kouretas. Dietary oxidative stress and antioxidant defense with an emphasis on plant extract administration. *Cell Stress Chaperones*, 17(1): 11-21, 2012.
- 34. C. C. Winterbourn. Reconciling the chemistry and biology of reactive oxygen species. *Nature Chemical Biology*, 4(5): 278-86, 2008.
- P. I. Merksamer, Y. Liu, W. He, M. D. Hirschey, D. Chen, and E. Verdin. The sirtuins, oxidative stress and aging: an emerging link. *Aging (Albany NY)*, 5(3): 144-50, 2013.
- 36. V. Gogvadze, S. Orrenius, and B. Zhivotovsky. Mitochondria in cancer cells: what is so special about them? *Trends in Cell Biology*, 18(4): 165-73, 2008.
- J. S. Penta, F. M. Johnson, J. T. Wachsman, and W. C. Copeland. Mitochondrial DNA in human malignancy. *Mutation Research*, 488(2): 119-33, 2001.
- D. L. Croteau and V. A. Bohr. Repair of oxidative damage to nuclear and mitochondrial DNA in mammalian cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 272(41): 25409-12, 1997.
- 39. C. Frezza and E. Gottlieb. Mitochondria in cancer: not just innocent bystanders. *Seminars in Cancer Biology*, 19(1): 4-11, 2009.
- E. Verdin, M. D. Hirschey, L. W. Finley, and M. C. Haigis. Sirtuin regulation of mitochondria: energy production, apoptosis, and signaling. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 35(12): 669-75, 2010.

- 41. U. M. Moll and L. M. Schramm. p53--an acrobat in tumorigenesis. *Critical Reviews in Oral Biology & Medicine*, 9(1): 23-37, 1998.
- 42. W. Tan and M. Colombini. VDAC closure increases calcium ion flux. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1768(10): 2510-5, 2007.
- 43. M. Crompton. The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. *Biochemical Journal*, 341 (Pt 2): 233-49, 1999.
- 44. K. W. Kinnally and B. Antonsson. A tale of two mitochondrial channels, MAC and PTP, in apoptosis. *Apoptosis*, 12(5): 857-68, 2007.
- 45. G. Beutner, A. Ruck, B. Riede, and D. Brdiczka. Complexes between porin, hexokinase, mitochondrial creatine kinase and adenylate translocator display properties of the permeability transition pore. Implication for regulation of permeability transition by the kinases. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1368(1): 7-18, 1998.
- E. Bustamente, H. P. Morris, and P. L. Pedersen. Hexokinase: the direct link between mitochondrial and glycolytic reactions in rapidly growing cancer cells. *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology*, 92: 363-80, 1977.
- 47. J. G. Pastorino, N. Shulga, and J. B. Hoek. Mitochondrial binding of hexokinase II inhibits Bax-induced cytochrome c release and apoptosis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277(9): 7610-8, 2002.
- 48. K. B. Beckman and B. N. Ames. The free radical theory of aging matures. *Physiological Reviews*, 78(2): 547-81, 1998.
- M. Serrano, A. W. Lin, M. E. McCurrach, D. Beach, and S. W. Lowe. Oncogenic ras provokes premature cell senescence associated with accumulation of p53 and p16INK4a. *Cell*, 88(5): 593-602, 1997.

- 50. H. Kondoh. Cellular life span and the Warburg effect. *Experimental Cell Research*, 314(9): 1923-8, 2008.
- K. A. Brand and U. Hermfisse. Aerobic glycolysis by proliferating cells: a protective strategy against reactive oxygen species. *FASEB Journal*, 11(5): 388-95, 1997.
- 52. W. Wu and S. Zhao. Metabolic changes in cancer: beyond the Warburg effect. *Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica (Shanghai)*, 45(1): 18-26, 2013.
- 53. J. A. Moore. An assessment of boric acid and borax using the IEHR Evaluative Process for Assessing Human Developmental and Reproductive Toxicity of Agents. Expert Scientific Committee. *Reproductive Toxicology*, 11(1): 123-60, 1997.
- 54. J. Wisniak. Borax, Boric acid, and Boron-From exotic to commodity. *Indian Journal of Chemical Technology*, 12(4): 488, 2005.
- 55. W. G. Woods. An introduction to boron: history, sources, uses, and chemistry. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 102 Suppl 7: 5-11, 1994.
- 56. K. Warington. The effect of boric acid and borax on the broad bean and certain other plants. *Annals of Bottany*, 37(4): 629-672, 1923.
- 57. F. H. Nielsen, C. D. Hunt, L. M. Mullen, and J. R. Hunt. Effect of dietary boron on mineral, estrogen, and testosterone metabolism in postmenopausal women. *FASEB Journal*, 1(5): 394-7, 1987.
- 58. G. S. Kelly. Boron: a review of its nutritional interactions and therapeutic uses. *Alternative Medicine Review*, 2(1): 48-56, 1997.

- 59. C. D. Hunt and J. P. Idso. Dietary boron as a physiological regulator of the normal inflammatory response: a review and current research progress. *The Journal of Trace Elements in Experimental Medicine*, 12(3): 221-233, 1999.
- S. Pawa and S. Ali. Boron ameliorates fulminant hepatic failure by counteracting the changes associated with the oxidative stress. *Chemico- Biological Interactions*, 160(2): 89-98, 2006.
- 61. C. Thirunavukkarasu, J. P. Singh, K. Selvendiran, and D. Sakthisekaran. Chemopreventive efficacy of selenium against N-nitrosodiethylamine-induced hepatoma in albino rats. *Cell Biochemistry and Function*, 19(4): 265-71, 2001.
- V. Ducros, M. Ferry, P. Faure, N. Belin, J. C. Renversez, D. Ruffieux, and A. Favier. Distribution of selenium in plasma of French women: relation to age and selenium status. *Clinical Chemistry*, 46(5): 731-3, 2000.
- 63. H. Zafar and S. Ali. Boron inhibits the proliferating cell nuclear antigen index, molybdenum containing proteins and ameliorates oxidative stress in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 529(2): 66-74, 2013.
- 64. L. Gramantieri, D. Trere, P. Chieco, M. Lacchini, C. Giovannini, F. Piscaglia, A. Cavallari, and L. Bolondi. In human hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhosis proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) is involved in cell proliferation and cooperates with P21 in DNA repair. *Journal of Hepatology*, 39(6): 997-1003, 2003.
- F. Zhang, S. Wang, L. Gan, P. S. Vosler, Y. Gao, M. J. Zigmond, and J. Chen. Protective effects and mechanisms of sirtuins in the nervous system. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 95(3): 373-95, 2011.
- 66. M. A. Glozak, N. Sengupta, X. Zhang, and E. Seto. Acetylation and deacetylation of non-histone proteins. *Gene*, 363: 15-23, 2005.

- 67. Y. Zhu, S. H. Park, O. Ozden, H. S. Kim, H. Jiang, A. Vassilopoulos, D. R. Spitz, and D. Gius. Exploring the electrostatic repulsion model in the role of Sirt3 in directing MnSOD acetylation status and enzymatic activity. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 53(4): 828-33, 2012.
- C. Choudhary, C. Kumar, F. Gnad, M. L. Nielsen, M. Rehman, T. C. Walther, J. V. Olsen, and M. Mann. Lysine acetylation targets protein complexes and co-regulates major cellular functions. *Science*, 325(5942): 834-40, 2009.
- A. S. Hebert, K. E. Dittenhafer-Reed, W. Yu, D. J. Bailey, E. S. Selen, M. D. Boersma, J. J. Carson, M. Tonelli, A. J. Balloon, A. J. Higbee, M. S. Westphall, D. J. Pagliarini, T. A. Prolla, F. Assadi-Porter, S. Roy, J. M. Denu, and J. J. Coon. Calorie restriction and SIRT3 trigger global reprogramming of the mitochondrial protein acetylome. *Molecular Cell*, 49(1): 186-99, 2013.
- P. Close, C. Creppe, M. Gillard, A. Ladang, J. P. Chapelle, L. Nguyen, and A. Chariot. The emerging role of lysine acetylation of non-nuclear proteins. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 67(8): 1255-64, 2010.
- M. D. Hirschey, T. Shimazu, E. Jing, C. A. Grueter, A. M. Collins, B. Aouizerat, A. Stancakova, E. Goetzman, M. M. Lam, B. Schwer, R. D. Stevens, M. J. Muehlbauer, S. Kakar, N. M. Bass, J. Kuusisto, M. Laakso, F. W. Alt, C. B. Newgard, R. V. Farese, Jr., C. R. Kahn, and E. Verdin. SIRT3 deficiency and mitochondrial protein hyperacetylation accelerate the development of the metabolic syndrome. *Molecular Cell*, 44(2): 177-90, 2011.
- 72. J. C. Newman, W. He, and E. Verdin. Mitochondrial protein acylation and intermediary metabolism: regulation by sirtuins and implications for metabolic disease. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(51): 42436-43, 2012.
- 73. M. J. Rardin, J. C. Newman, J. M. Held, M. P. Cusack, D. J. Sorensen, B. Li, B. Schilling, S. D. Mooney, C. R. Kahn, E. Verdin, and B. W. Gibson. Label-free quantitative proteomics of the lysine acetylome in mitochondria identifies

substrates of SIRT3 in metabolic pathways. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A*, 110(16): 6601-6, 2013.

- M. G. Vander Heiden, L. C. Cantley, and C. B. Thompson. Understanding the Warburg effect: the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. *Science*, 324(5930): 1029-33, 2009.
- A. I. Padrao, R. Vitorino, J. A. Duarte, R. Ferreira, and F. Amado. Unraveling the phosphoproteome dynamics in mammal mitochondria from a network perspective. *Journal of Proteome Research*, 12(10): 4257-67, 2013.
- 76. E. C. Koc and H. Koc. Regulation of mammalian mitochondrial translation by post-translational modifications. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1819(9-10): 1055-66, 2012.
- S. C. Kim, R. Sprung, Y. Chen, Y. Xu, H. Ball, J. Pei, T. Cheng, Y. Kho, H. Xiao,
 L. Xiao, N. V. Grishin, M. White, X. J. Yang, and Y. Zhao. Substrate and functional diversity of lysine acetylation revealed by a proteomics survey. *Molecular Cell*, 23(4): 607-18, 2006.
- S. Zhao, W. Xu, W. Jiang, W. Yu, Y. Lin, T. Zhang, J. Yao, L. Zhou, Y. Zeng, H. Li, Y. Li, J. Shi, W. An, S. M. Hancock, F. He, L. Qin, J. Chin, P. Yang, X. Chen, Q. Lei, Y. Xiong, and K. L. Guan. Regulation of cellular metabolism by protein lysine acetylation. *Science*, 327(5968): 1000-4, 2010.
- 79. Q. Wang, Y. Zhang, C. Yang, H. Xiong, Y. Lin, J. Yao, H. Li, L. Xie, W. Zhao, Y. Yao, Z. B. Ning, R. Zeng, Y. Xiong, K. L. Guan, S. Zhao, and G. P. Zhao. Acetylation of metabolic enzymes coordinates carbon source utilization and metabolic flux. *Science*, 327(5968): 1004-7, 2010.
- 80. K.E. Van Holde. Chromatin. New York: Springer-Verlag, 1988.

- B. D. Strahl and C. D. Allis. The language of covalent histone modifications. *Nature*, 403(6765): 41-5, 2000.
- B. Schwer, M. Eckersdorff, Y. Li, J. C. Silva, D. Fermin, M. V. Kurtev, C. Giallourakis, M. J. Comb, F. W. Alt, and D. B. Lombard. Calorie restriction alters mitochondrial protein acetylation. *Aging Cell*, 8(5): 604-6, 2009.
- A. Lundby, K. Lage, B. T. Weinert, D. B. Bekker-Jensen, A. Secher, T. Skovgaard,
 C. D. Kelstrup, A. Dmytriyev, C. Choudhary, C. Lundby, and J. V. Olsen.
 Proteomic analysis of lysine acetylation sites in rat tissues reveals organ specificity
 and subcellular patterns. *Cell Reports*, 2(2): 419-31, 2012.
- A. A. Kendrick, M. Choudhury, S. M. Rahman, C. E. McCurdy, M. Friederich, J. L. Van Hove, P. A. Watson, N. Birdsey, J. Bao, D. Gius, M. N. Sack, E. Jing, C. R. Kahn, J. E. Friedman, and K. R. Jonscher. Fatty liver is associated with reduced SIRT3 activity and mitochondrial protein hyperacetylation. *Biochemical Journal*, 433(3): 505-14, 2011.
- B. P. Hubbard and D. A. Sinclair. Small molecule SIRT1 activators for the treatment of aging and age-related diseases. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, 35(3): 146-54, 2014.
- 86. D. Kim, M. D. Nguyen, M. M. Dobbin, A. Fischer, F. Sananbenesi, J. T. Rodgers, I. Delalle, J. A. Baur, G. Sui, S. M. Armour, P. Puigserver, D. A. Sinclair, and L. H. Tsai. SIRT1 deacetylase protects against neurodegeneration in models for Alzheimer's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *EMBO Journal*, 26(13): 3169-79, 2007.
- C. Sun, F. Zhang, X. Ge, T. Yan, X. Chen, X. Shi, and Q. Zhai. SIRT1 improves insulin sensitivity under insulin-resistant conditions by repressing PTP1B. *Cell Metabolism*, 6(4): 307-19, 2007.

- 88. G. Suchankova, L. E. Nelson, Z. Gerhart-Hines, M. Kelly, M. S. Gauthier, A. K. Saha, Y. Ido, P. Puigserver, and N. B. Ruderman. Concurrent regulation of AMP-activated protein kinase and SIRT1 in mammalian cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 378(4): 836-41, 2009.
- G. Blander and L. Guarente. The Sir2 family of protein deacetylases. Annual Review of Biochemistry, 73: 417-35, 2004.
- 90. A. P. West, G. S. Shadel, and S. Ghosh. Mitochondria in innate immune responses. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 11(6): 389-402, 2011.
- 91. J. Y. Huang, M. D. Hirschey, T. Shimazu, L. Ho, and E. Verdin. Mitochondrial sirtuins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1804(8): 1645-51, 2010.
- 92. K. J. Bitterman, O. Medvedik, and D. A. Sinclair. Longevity regulation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae: linking metabolism, genome stability, and heterochromatin. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 67(3): 376-399, 2003.
- 93. Y. Zhu, Y. Yan, D. R. Gius, and A. Vassilopoulos. Metabolic regulation of Sirtuins upon fasting and the implication for cancer. *Current Opinion in Oncology*, 25(6): 630-6, 2013.
- 94. H. S. Kim, K. Patel, K. Muldoon-Jacobs, K. S. Bisht, N. Aykin-Burns, J. D. Pennington, R. van der Meer, P. Nguyen, J. Savage, K. M. Owens, A. Vassilopoulos, O. Ozden, S. H. Park, K. K. Singh, S. A. Abdulkadir, D. R. Spitz, C. X. Deng, and D. Gius. SIRT3 is a mitochondria-localized tumor suppressor required for maintenance of mitochondrial integrity and metabolism during stress. *Cancer Cell*, 17(1): 41-52, 2010.
- 95. M. C. Haigis, C. X. Deng, L. W. Finley, H. S. Kim, and D. Gius. SIRT3 is a mitochondrial tumor suppressor: a scientific tale that connects aberrant cellular

ROS, the Warburg effect, and carcinogenesis. *Cancer Research*, 72(10): 2468-72, 2012.

- 96. R. Firestein, G. Blander, S. Michan, P. Oberdoerffer, S. Ogino, J. Campbell, A. Bhimavarapu, S. Luikenhuis, R. de Cabo, C. Fuchs, W. C. Hahn, L. P. Guarente, and D. A. Sinclair. The SIRT1 deacetylase suppresses intestinal tumorigenesis and colon cancer growth. *PLoS One*, 3(4): e2020, 2008.
- 97. B. R. Webster, I. Scott, J. Traba, K. Han, and M. N. Sack. Regulation of autophagy and mitophagy by nutrient availability and acetylation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids*, 1841(4): 525-534, 2014.
- 98. D. B. Lombard, F. W. Alt, H. L. Cheng, J. Bunkenborg, R. S. Streeper, R. Mostoslavsky, J. Kim, G. Yancopoulos, D. Valenzuela, A. Murphy, Y. Yang, Y. Chen, M. D. Hirschey, R. T. Bronson, M. Haigis, L. P. Guarente, R. V. Farese, Jr., S. Weissman, E. Verdin, and B. Schwer. Mammalian Sir2 homolog SIRT3 regulates global mitochondrial lysine acetylation. *Molecular & Cellular Biology*, 27(24): 8807-14, 2007.
- 99. Y. Kanfi, S. Naiman, G. Amir, V. Peshti, G. Zinman, L. Nahum, Z. Bar-Joseph, and H. Y. Cohen. The sirtuin SIRT6 regulates lifespan in male mice. *Nature*, 483(7388): 218-21, 2012.
- 100. A. Grob, P. Roussel, J. E. Wright, B. McStay, D. Hernandez-Verdun, and V. Sirri. Involvement of SIRT7 in resumption of rDNA transcription at the exit from mitosis. *Journal of Cell Sciences*, 122(Pt 4): 489-98, 2009.
- S. Kugel and R. Mostoslavsky. Chromatin and beyond: the multitasking roles for SIRT6. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 39(2): 72-81, 2014.
- R. Mostoslavsky, K. F. Chua, D. B. Lombard, W. W. Pang, M. R. Fischer, L. Gellon, P. Liu, G. Mostoslavsky, S. Franco, M. M. Murphy, K. D. Mills, P. Patel, J. T. Hsu, A.L. Hong, E. Ford, H. L. Cheng, C. Kennedy, N. Nunez, R. Bronson, D.

Frendewey, W. Auerbach, D. Valenzuela, M. Karow, M. O. Hottiger, S. Hursting, J. C. Barrett, L. Guarente, R. Mulligan, B. Demple, G. D. Yancopoulos, and F. W. Alt. Genomic instability and aging-like phenotype in the absence of mammalian SIRT6. *Cell*, 124(2): 315-29, 2006.

- 103. T. F. Liu, V. T. Vachharajani, B. K. Yoza, and C. E. McCall. NAD+-dependent sirtuin 1 and 6 proteins coordinate a switch from glucose to fatty acid oxidation during the acute inflammatory response. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(31): 25758-69, 2012.
- 104. E. Ford, R. Voit, G. Liszt, C. Magin, I. Grummt, and L. Guarente. Mammalian Sir2 homolog SIRT7 is an activator of RNA polymerase I transcription. *Genes & Development*, 20(9): 1075-80, 2006.
- 105. F. M. Boisvert, S. van Koningsbruggen, J. Navascues, and A. I. Lamond. The multifunctional nucleolus. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 8(7): 574-85, 2007.
- D. Ruggero and P. P. Pandolfi. Does the ribosome translate cancer? Nature Reviews Cancer, 3(3): 179-92, 2003.
- 107. I. Grummt. Life on a planet of its own: regulation of RNA polymerase I transcription in the nucleolus. *Genes & Development*, 17(14): 1691-702, 2003.
- S. T. Jacob and A. K. Ghosh. Control of RNA polymerase I-directed transcription: recent trends. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, Suppl 32-33: 41-50, 1999.
- J. Heix, A. Vente, R. Voit, A. Budde, T. M. Michaelidis, and I. Grummt. Mitotic silencing of human rRNA synthesis: inactivation of the promoter selectivity factor SL1 by cdc2/cyclin B-mediated phosphorylation. *EMBO Journal*, 17(24): 7373-81, 1998.

- 110. V. Sirri, P. Roussel, and D. Hernandez-Verdun. The mitotically phosphorylated form of the transcription termination factor TTF-1 is associated with the repressed rDNA transcription machinery. *Journal of Cell Science*, 112 (Pt 19): 3259-68, 1999.
- T. F. Pais, É. M. Szegő, O. Marques, L. Miller- Fleming, P. Antas, P. Guerreiro, R. M. de Oliveira, B. Kasapoglu, and T. F. Outeiro. The NAD- dependent deacetylase sirtuin 2 is a suppressor of microglial activation and brain inflammation. *EMBO Journal*, 32(19): 2603-2616, 2013.
- T. Nakagawa, D. J. Lomb, M. C. Haigis, and L. Guarente. SIRT5 Deacetylates carbamoyl phosphate synthetase 1 and regulates the urea cycle. *Cell*, 137(3): 560-70, 2009.
- 113. W. C. Hallows, S. Lee, and J. M. Denu. Sirtuins deacetylate and activate mammalian acetyl-CoA synthetases. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A*, 103(27): 10230-5, 2006.
- 114. B. H. Ahn, H. S. Kim, S. Song, I. H. Lee, J. Liu, A. Vassilopoulos, C. X. Deng, and T. Finkel. A role for the mitochondrial deacetylase Sirt3 in regulating energy homeostasis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A*, 105(38): 14447-52, 2008.
- 115. B. Schwer, B. J. North, R. A. Frye, M. Ott, and E. Verdin. The human silent information regulator (Sir)2 homologue hSIRT3 is a mitochondrial nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide-dependent deacetylase. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 158(4): 647-57, 2002.
- 116. M. C. Haigis, R. Mostoslavsky, K. M. Haigis, K. Fahie, D. C. Christodoulou, A. J. Murphy, D. M. Valenzuela, G. D. Yancopoulos, M. Karow, G. Blander, C. Wolberger, T. A. Prolla, R. Weindruch, F. W. Alt, and L. Guarente. SIRT4 inhibits glutamate dehydrogenase and opposes the effects of calorie restriction in pancreatic beta cells. *Cell*, 126(5): 941-54, 2006.

- 117. N. Ahuja, B. Schwer, S. Carobbio, D. Waltregny, B. J. North, V. Castronovo, P. Maechler, and E. Verdin. Regulation of insulin secretion by SIRT4, a mitochondrial ADP-ribosyltransferase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 282(46): 33583-92, 2007.
- 118. U. Mahlknecht, A. D. Ho, S. Letzel, and S. Voelter-Mahlknecht. Assignment of the NAD-dependent deacetylase sirtuin 5 gene (SIRT5) to human chromosome band 6p23 by in situ hybridization. *Cytogenetic and Genome Research*, 112(3-4): 208-12, 2006.
- C. Schlicker, M. Gertz, P. Papatheodorou, B. Kachholz, C. F. Becker, and C. Steegborn. Substrates and regulation mechanisms for the human mitochondrial sirtuins Sirt3 and Sirt5. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 382(3): 790-801, 2008.
- G. Ramadori and R. Coppari. Pharmacological manipulations of CNS sirtuins: potential effects on metabolic homeostasis. *Pharmacological Research*, 62(1): 48-54, 2010.
- 121. F. M. Amado, A. Barros, A. L. Azevedo, R. Vitorino, and R. Ferreira. An integrated perspective and functional impact of the mitochondrial acetylome. *Experts in Reviews in Proteomics*, 11(3): 383-94, 2014.
- 122. H. M. Cooper and J. N. Spelbrink. The human SIRT3 protein deacetylase is exclusively mitochondrial. *Biochemical Journal*, 411(2): 279-85, 2008.
- 123. M. F. Green and M. D. Hirschey. SIRT3 weighs heavily in the metabolic balance: a new role for SIRT3 in metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Gerontology, Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 68(2): 105-7, 2013.
- H. J. Weir, J. D. Lane, and N. Balthasar. SIRT3: A Central Regulator of Mitochondrial Adaptation in Health and Disease. *Genes Cancer*, 4(3-4): 118-24, 2013.

- 125. Y. Y. Zhang and L. M. Zhou. Sirt3 inhibits hepatocellular carcinoma cell growth through reducing Mdm2-mediated p53 degradation. *Biochemical & Biophysical Research Communications*, 423(1): 26-31, 2012.
- 126. F. Bouillaud, D. Ricquier, G. Mory, and J. Thibault. Increased level of mRNA for the uncoupling protein in brown adipose tissue of rats during thermogenesis induced by cold exposure or norepinephrine infusion. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 259(18): 11583-6, 1984.
- 127. F. E. Sluse, W. Jarmuszkiewicz, R. Navet, P. Douette, G. Mathy, and C. M. Sluse-Goffart. Mitochondrial UCPs: new insights into regulation and impact. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1757(5-6): 480-5, 2006.
- 128. C. Pecqueur, T. Bui, C. Gelly, J. Hauchard, C. Barbot, F. Bouillaud, D. Ricquier, B. Miroux, and C. B. Thompson. Uncoupling protein-2 controls proliferation by promoting fatty acid oxidation and limiting glycolysis-derived pyruvate utilization. *FASEB Journal*, 22(1): 9-18, 2008.
- 129. M. Rossmeisl, I. Syrovy, F. Baumruk, P. Flachs, P. Janovska, and J. Kopecky. Decreased fatty acid synthesis due to mitochondrial uncoupling in adipose tissue. *FASEB Journal*, 14(12): 1793-800, 2000.
- 130. O. Warburg. On the origin of cancer cells. *Science*, 123(3191): 309-14, 1956.
- E. Ronzoni and E. Ehrenfest. The effect of dinitrophenol on the metabolism of frog muscle. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 115(3): 749-768, 1936.
- I. Samudio, M. Fiegl, and M. Andreeff. Mitochondrial uncoupling and the Warburg effect: molecular basis for the reprogramming of cancer cell metabolism. *Cancer Res*, 69(6): 2163-2166, 2009.
- 133. J. T. Brosnan. Glutamate, at the interface between amino acid and carbohydrate metabolism. *Journal of Nutrition*, 130(4S Suppl): 988S-90S, 2000.

- 134. C. Sebastian and R. Mostoslavsky. SIRT3 in calorie restriction: can you hear me now? *Cell*, 143(5): 667-668, 2010.
- 135. S. Someya, W. Yu, W. C. Hallows, J. Xu, J. M. Vann, C. Leeuwenburgh, M. Tanokura, J. M. Denu, and T. A. Prolla. Sirt3 mediates reduction of oxidative damage and prevention of age-related hearing loss under caloric restriction. *Cell*, 143(5): 802-12, 2010.
- 136. L. Miao and D. K. St Clair. Regulation of superoxide dismutase genes: implications in disease. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 47(4): 344-56, 2009.
- 137. Y. Chen, J. Zhang, Y. Lin, Q. Lei, K. L. Guan, S. Zhao, and Y. Xiong. Tumour suppressor SIRT3 deacetylates and activates manganese superoxide dismutase to scavenge ROS. *EMBO Reports*, 12(6): 534-41, 2011.
- X. Qiu, K. Brown, M. D. Hirschey, E. Verdin, and D. Chen. Calorie restriction reduces oxidative stress by SIRT3-mediated SOD2 activation. *Cell Metabolism*, 12(6): 662-7, 2010.
- 139. R. Tao, M. C. Coleman, J. D. Pennington, O. Ozden, S. H. Park, H. Jiang, H. S. Kim, C. R. Flynn, S. Hill, W. Hayes McDonald, A. K. Olivier, D. R. Spitz, and D. Gius. Sirt3-mediated deacetylation of evolutionarily conserved lysine 122 regulates MnSOD activity in response to stress. *Molecular Cell*, 40(6): 893-904, 2010.
- 140. J. R. Whittle, M. J. Powell, V. M. Popov, L. A. Shirley, C. Wang, and R. G. Pestell. Sirtuins, nuclear hormone receptor acetylation and transcriptional regulation. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 18(9): 356-64, 2007.
- 141. H. Cimen, M. J. Han, Y. Yang, Q. Tong, H. Koc, and E. C. Koc. Regulation of succinate dehydrogenase activity by SIRT3 in mammalian mitochondria. *Biochemistry*, 49(2): 304-11, 2010.

- 142. L. Plecita-Hlavata, M. Lessard, J. Santorova, J. Bewersdorf, and P. Jezek. Mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation and energetic status are reflected by morphology of mitochondrial network in INS-1E and HEP-G2 cells viewed by 4Pi microscopy. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1777(7-8): 834-46, 2008.
- 143. R. Rossignol, R. Gilkerson, R. Aggeler, K. Yamagata, S. J. Remington, and R. A. Capaldi. Energy substrate modulates mitochondrial structure and oxidative capacity in cancer cells. *Cancer Research*, 64(3): 985-93, 2004.
- 144. K. Smolková, N. Bellance, F. Scandurra, E. Génot, E. Gnaiger, L. Plecitá-Hlavatá,
 P. Ježek, and R. Rossignol. Mitochondrial bioenergetic adaptations of breast cancer
 cells to aglycemia and hypoxia. *Journal of Bioenergetics and Biomembranes*,
 42(1): 55-67, 2010.
- 145. R. A. Gatenby and R. J. Gillies. Why do cancers have high aerobic glycolysis? *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 4(11): 891-9, 2004.
- 146. L. W. Finley, A. Carracedo, J. Lee, A. Souza, A. Egia, J. Zhang, J. Teruya-Feldstein, P. I. Moreira, S. M. Cardoso, C. B. Clish, P. P. Pandolfi, and M. C. Haigis. SIRT3 opposes reprogramming of cancer cell metabolism through HIF1alpha destabilization. *Cancer Cell*, 19(3): 416-28, 2011.
- D. A. Tennant, R. V. Duran, and E. Gottlieb. Targeting metabolic transformation for cancer therapy. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 10(4): 267-77, 2010.
- 148. R. J. Gillies and R. A. Gatenby. Adaptive landscapes and emergent phenotypes: why do cancers have high glycolysis? *Journal of Bioenergetics and Biomembranes*, 39(3): 251-7, 2007.
- 149. F. Lopez-Rios, M. Sanchez-Arago, E. Garcia-Garcia, A. D. Ortega, J. R. Berrendero, F. Pozo-Rodriguez, A. Lopez-Encuentra, C. Ballestin, and J. M. Cuezva. Loss of the mitochondrial bioenergetic capacity underlies the glucose avidity of carcinomas. *Cancer Research*, 67(19): 9013-7, 2007.
- 150. G. Kroemer and J. Pouyssegur. Tumor cell metabolism: cancer's Achilles' heel. *Cancer Cell*, 13(6): 472-82, 2008.
- O. Warburg. über den Stoffwechsel der Carcinomzelle. Journal of Molecular Medicine, 4(12): 534-536, 1925.
- 152. D. E. Bauer, M. H. Harris, D. R. Plas, J. J. Lum, P. S. Hammerman, J. C. Rathmell, J. L. Riley, and C. B. Thompson. Cytokine stimulation of aerobic glycolysis in hematopoietic cells exceeds proliferative demand. *FASEB Journal*, 18(11): 1303-5, 2004.
- 153. P. S. Ward and C. B. Thompson. Metabolic reprogramming: a cancer hallmark even warburg did not anticipate. *Cancer Cell*, 21(3): 297-308, 2012.
- 154. R. J. DeBerardinis, J. J. Lum, G. Hatzivassiliou, and C. B. Thompson. The biology of cancer: metabolic reprogramming fuels cell growth and proliferation. *Cell Metabolism*, 7(1): 11-20, 2008.
- 155. J. D. Gordan and M. C. Simon. Hypoxia-inducible factors: central regulators of the tumor phenotype. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development*, 17(1): 71-7, 2007.
- 156. C. J. Hu, L. Y. Wang, L. A. Chodosh, B. Keith, and M. C. Simon. Differential roles of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha (HIF-1alpha) and HIF-2alpha in hypoxic gene regulation. *Molecular & Cellular Biology*, 23(24): 9361-74, 2003.
- 157. T. N. Seagroves, H. E. Ryan, H. Lu, B. G. Wouters, M. Knapp, P. Thibault, K. Laderoute, and R. S. Johnson. Transcription factor HIF-1 is a necessary mediator of the pasteur effect in mammalian cells. *Molecular & Cellular Biology*, 21(10): 3436-3444, 2001.
- 158. J. W. Kim, I. Tchernyshyov, G. L. Semenza, and C. V. Dang. HIF-1-mediated expression of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase: a metabolic switch required for cellular adaptation to hypoxia. *Cell Metabolism*, 3(3): 177-85, 2006.

- 159. I. Papandreou, R. A. Cairns, L. Fontana, A. L. Lim, and N. C. Denko. HIF-1 mediates adaptation to hypoxia by actively downregulating mitochondrial oxygen consumption. *Cell Metabolism*, 3(3): 187-97, 2006.
- 160. E. Gottlieb and I. P. Tomlinson. Mitochondrial tumour suppressors: a genetic and biochemical update. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 5(11): 857-66, 2005.
- 161. S. Zhao, Y. Lin, W. Xu, W. Jiang, Z. Zha, P. Wang, W. Yu, Z. Li, L. Gong, Y. Peng, J. Ding, Q. Lei, K. L. Guan, and Y. Xiong. Glioma-derived mutations in IDH1 dominantly inhibit IDH1 catalytic activity and induce HIF-1alpha. *Science*, 324(5924): 261-5, 2009.
- C. V. Dang and G. L. Semenza. Oncogenic alterations of metabolism. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 24(2): 68-72, 1999.
- G. L. Semenza. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: master regulator of O2 homeostasis. Current Opinion in Genetics & Development, 8(5): 588-94, 1998.
- 164. D. Carling. AMP-activated protein kinase: balancing the scales. *Biochimie*, 87(1): 87-91, 2005.
- 165. R. L. Elstrom, D. E. Bauer, M. Buzzai, R. Karnauskas, M. H. Harris, D. R. Plas, H. Zhuang, R. M. Cinalli, A. Alavi, C. M. Rudin, and C. B. Thompson. Akt stimulates aerobic glycolysis in cancer cells. *Cancer Research*, 64(11): 3892-9, 2004.
- 166. T. Shalom-Barak and U. G. Knaus. A p21-activated kinase-controlled metabolic switch up-regulates phagocyte NADPH oxidase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277(43): 40659-65, 2002.
- R. G. Jones and C. B. Thompson. Tumor suppressors and cell metabolism: a recipe for cancer growth. *Genes & Development*, 23(5): 537-48, 2009.

- 168. W. G. Kaelin, Jr. and P. J. Ratcliffe. Oxygen sensing by metazoans: the central role of the HIF hydroxylase pathway. *Molecular Cell*, 30(4): 393-402, 2008.
- 169. X. Tong, F. Zhao, and C. B. Thompson. The molecular determinants of de novo nucleotide biosynthesis in cancer cells. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development*, 19(1): 32-7, 2009.
- 170. G. L. Semenza. HIF-1: upstream and downstream of cancer metabolism. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development*, 20(1): 51-6, 2010.
- M. J. Birnbaum, H. C. Haspel, and O. M. Rosen. Transformation of rat fibroblasts by FSV rapidly increases glucose transporter gene transcription. *Science*, 235(4795): 1495-8, 1987.
- 172. H. Shim, C. Dolde, B. C. Lewis, C. S. Wu, G. Dang, R. A. Jungmann, R. Dalla-Favera, and C. V. Dang. c-Myc transactivation of LDH-A: implications for tumor metabolism and growth. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A*, 94(13): 6658-63, 1997.
- 173. R. C. Osthus, H. Shim, S. Kim, Q. Li, R. Reddy, M. Mukherjee, Y. Xu, D. Wonsey,
 L. A. Lee, and C. V. Dang. Deregulation of glucose transporter 1 and glycolytic gene expression by c-Myc. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275(29): 21797-800, 2000.
- S. Matoba, J. G. Kang, W. D. Patino, A. Wragg, M. Boehm, O. Gavrilova, P. J. Hurley, F. Bunz, and P. M. Hwang. p53 regulates mitochondrial respiration. *Science*, 312(5780): 1650-3, 2006.
- 175. D. R. Plas and C. B. Thompson. Akt-dependent transformation: there is more to growth than just surviving. *Oncogene*, 24(50): 7435-42, 2005.
- 176. T. F. Franke, D. R. Kaplan, and L. C. Cantley. PI3K: downstream AKTion blocks apoptosis. *Cell*, 88(4): 435-7, 1997.

- 177. D. G. Hardie. AMP-activated/SNF1 protein kinases: conserved guardians of cellular energy. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 8(10): 774-85, 2007.
- E. Baena-Gonzalez and J. Sheen. Convergent energy and stress signaling. *Trends in Plant Science*, 13(9): 474-82, 2008.
- 179. D. G. Hardie. Minireview: the AMP-activated protein kinase cascade: the key sensor of cellular energy status. *Endocrinology*, 144(12): 5179-83, 2003.
- 180. Z. Feng, H. Zhang, A. J. Levine, and S. Jin. The coordinate regulation of the p53 and mTOR pathways in cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A*, 102(23): 8204-9, 2005.
- 181. B. Vogelstein, D. Lane, and A. J. Levine. Surfing the p53 network. *Nature*, 408(6810): 307-10, 2000.
- 182. K. Bensaad, A. Tsuruta, M. A. Selak, M. N. Vidal, K. Nakano, R. Bartrons, E. Gottlieb, and K. H. Vousden. TIGAR, a p53-inducible regulator of glycolysis and apoptosis. *Cell*, 126(1): 107-20, 2006.
- 183. R. H. Swerdlow, L. E, D. Aires, and J. Lu. Glycolysis-respiration relationships in a neuroblastoma cell line. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1830(4): 2891-8, 2013.
- 184. X. Wang and C. T. Moraes. Increases in mitochondrial biogenesis impair carcinogenesis at multiple levels. *Molecular Oncology*, 5(5): 399-409, 2011.
- 185. S. Johnson and K. W. Smith. The interaction of borate and sulfite with pyridine nucleotides. *Biochemistry*, 15(3): 553-559, 1976.
- C. D. Hunt. Dietary boron: progress in establishing essential roles in human physiology. *Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology*, 26(2): 157-160, 2012.

- W. Loomis and R. Durst. Chemistry and biology of boron. *BioFactors (Oxford, England)*, 3(4): 229-239, 1992.
- 188. T. A. Devirian and S. L. Volpe. The physiological effects of dietary boron. 2003.
- C. D. Hunt. Regulation of enzymatic activity: one possible role of dietary boron in higher animals and humans. *Biological Trace Element Research*, 66(1-3): 205-25, 1998.
- 190. A. Basoglu, N. Baspinar, A. S. Ozturk, and P. P. Akalin. Effects of long-term boron administration on high-energy diet-induced obesity in rabbits: NMR-based metabonomic evaluation. *Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances*, 10(12): 1512-1515, 2011.
- R. S. Finn. Emerging targeted strategies in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. Seminars in Liver Disease, 33 Suppl 1: S11-9, 2013.
- A. Budhu, S. Roessler, X. Zhao, Z. Yu, M. Forgues, J. Ji, E. Karoly, L. X. Qin, Q. H. Ye, and H. L. Jia. Integrated metabolite and gene expression profiles identify lipid biomarkers associated with progression of hepatocellular carcinoma and patient outcomes. *Gastroenterology*, 144(5): 1066-1075. e1, 2013.
- B. Zhou, J. F. Xiao, L. Tuli, and H. W. Ressom. LC-MS-based metabolomics. *Molecular BioSystems*, 8(2): 470-481, 2012.
- 194. M. Zhou, W. Guan, L. D. Walker, R. Mezencev, B. B. Benigno, A. Gray, F. M. Fernández, and J. F. McDonald. Rapid mass spectrometric metabolic profiling of blood sera detects ovarian cancer with high accuracy. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 19(9): 2262-2271, 2010.
- 195. L. Zhou, Y. Liao, P. Yin, Z. Zeng, J. Li, X. Lu, L. Zheng, and G. Xu. Metabolic profiling study of early and late recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma based on

liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. Journal of Chromatography B Analytical Technologies in the Biomedical Life Sciences, 966: 163-70, 2014.